Collective Corporate Knowledge and the Federal False Claims Act

Sam F. Halabi*

Introd	lucti	on	.265
I.	The	e Problem of Collective Corporate Knowledge	.271
	A.	The Flow of Knowledge Within Firms	.275
		1. Structural Barriers to Effective Information Flow	
		2. Cognitive Barriers to Effective Information Flow	.277
	B.	Legal Regimes Endeavoring to Structure Flows of	
		Information Within Firms	.279
		1. Common Law Doctrines	.279
		2. Organizational Sentencing Guidelines	.281
		3. Internal Controls	.284
		a. Federal Law	.284
		b. State Law	.286
II.	The	e Structure and Purpose of the False Claims Act	.286
	A.	The Textual and Legislative History Behind the False	
		Claims Act's Knowledge Provisions	.289
	B.	Collective Corporate Knowledge in the Federal Courts.	.297
		1. Corporate Collective Knowledge Is a Logical	
		Extension of Statutory Purpose and Agency	
		Principles	.300
		2. Collective Corporate Knowledge Is a Plausible (but	
		Unnecessary) Theory	.301
		•	

^{*}Associate Dean for Faculty Development, The University of Tulsa College of Law and Scholar, O'Neill Institute for National and Global Health Law, Georgetown University. J.D. Harvard, M.Phil. Oxford (St. Antony's College), BA, BS, Kansas State University. The author thanks participants at Boston University's Corporate and Securities Litigation Workshop and the American Society of Law, Medicine, and Ethics' Health Law Professors' Conference with particular gratitude to Zack Buck, Wendy Couture, Michael Guttentag, Joan Krause, Elizabeth Weeks Leonard, Tamara Piety, Holger Spamann, and Andrew Verstein for comments on earlier drafts. The author thanks Zack Brandwein and Katy Spraberry for excellent research assistance.

3. Collective Corporate Knowledge Is Inconsistent With the False Claims Act's Language, Structure and Purpose
C. Solving the Collective Corporate Knowledge Disagreement through Burden Shifting: Mere Negligence or Mistake as Affirmative Defenses
Disagreement through Burden Shifting: Mere Negligence or Mistake as Affirmative Defenses
Negligence or Mistake as Affirmative Defenses
III. The False Claims Act and the Financial Integrity of the Affordable Care Act
Affordable Care Act
A. Fraud Prevention and Enforcement and Healthcare Entitlements
1. Hospitals
 Pharmaceuticals
3. Hospice
 B. The Affordable Care Act's Focus on Healthcare Fraud317 1. Affordable Care Act Measures to Screen High-Risk Providers and Add Compliance Requirements317 2. The Affordable Care Act's False Claims Act Enhancements
 Affordable Care Act Measures to Screen High- Risk Providers and Add Compliance Requirements317 The Affordable Care Act's False Claims Act Enhancements
Risk Providers and Add Compliance Requirements317 2. The Affordable Care Act's False Claims Act Enhancements
The Affordable Care Act's False Claims Act Enhancements319
Enhancements319
TT
IV. Collective Corporate Knowledge and the False Claims Act .323
A. Lexicology that Conceals Fraud324
B. Signaling Tolerance of Fraud Through Hiring and
Promotion Policies
C. Shaping False Claims Through Training and Non-
Training327
D. Federal False Claims Act Litigation as a Source for
Understanding How Institutions Shape Individual
Behavior330
V. Conclusion

INTRODUCTION

Since 2010, the U.S. Supreme Court has determined that corporations may "speak" in constitutionally protected ways; that they may hold religious beliefs, at least for purposes of the federal Religious Freedom Restoration Act (and perhaps the First Amendment as well); and that they

7/10/2016 6:54 PM

may enjoy other privileges and rights heretofore assumed to be enjoyed only by living, breathing people. Despite the growing human features of otherwise intangible legal entities, what has long been more central to the relationship between corporations and society has been what corporations "know." Yet it remains a largely disputed question what factors courts, legislators, and regulators may or should consider when determining whether a corporation "knows" or "should know" something, especially for purposes of drafting and enforcing laws that shape its behavior or effectively divide its conduct from the people who manage it.

Indeed, it is frequently difficult to prove that a human being "knows" or "should have known" something relevant for legal liability to attach; construing "knowledge" from many persons working within an entity committed to a business purpose is far more complex.³ In one case involving a corporate defendant with tens of thousands of employees, a federal trial court instructed the jury that it could find that defendant "liable

¹Citizens United v. Fed. Election Comm'n, 558 U.S. 310, 394 (2010) (Stevens, J., dissenting) ("The basic premise underlying the Court's ruling is its iteration, and constant reiteration, of the proposition that the First Amendment bars regulatory distinctions based on a speaker's identity, including its 'identity' as a corporation."); Burwell v. Hobby Lobby Stores, Inc., 134 S. Ct. 2751, 2755 (2014) ("Protecting the free-exercise rights of closely held corporations thus protects the religious liberty of the humans who own and control them."); Tamara R. Piety, *Why Personhood Matters*, 30 CONST. COMMENT. 361, 365 (2015) ("Yet hostility to [distinctions between humans and corporations] is what *Citizens United* and its progeny reflect.").

² See United States v. Bank of New England, 821 F.2d 844, 856 (1987) ("Corporations compartmentalize knowledge, subdividing the elements of specific duties and operations into smaller components. The aggregate of those components constitutes the corporation's knowledge of a particular operation. It is irrelevant whether employees administering one component of an operation know the specific activities of employees administering another aspect of the operation: [A] corporation cannot plead innocence by asserting that the information obtained by several employees was not acquired by any one individual who then would have comprehended its full import. Rather the corporation is considered to have acquired the collective knowledge of its employees and is held responsible for their failure to act accordingly.") (quoting United States v. T.I.M.E.-D.C., Inc., 381 F. Supp. 730, 738 (W.D. Va. 1974)); see also WILLIAM H. SHAW, BUSINESS ETHICS 164 (3d ed. 1998) (arguing that corporate structures dilute moral or ethical reasoning of individuals); Russell Mokhiber, Editor, Corp. Crime Reporter, Address at the Taming the Giant Corporation Conference, Washington D.C. (June 9, 2007), available at http://www.corporatecrimereporter.com/twenty061207.htm ("Corporate crime inflicts far more damage on society than all street crime combined.").

³Peter Henning, *The Difficulty of Proving Financial Crimes*, N.Y. Times, Dec. 10, 2013 ("Disclosures to regulators and auditors, and public statements to shareholders, are rarely couched in definitive terms, so proving that a statement was in fact false can be difficult, and then showing knowledge of its falsity even more daunting.").

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

for the collective knowledge of all employees and agents within the corporation" when determining whether it had defrauded the federal government.⁴ According to the instruction:

[I]f a corporation has many employees or agents, you must consider the knowledge possessed by those employees and agents as if it was added together and combined into one collective pool of information. If that collective pool of information here gives a reasonably complete picture of . . . false or fraudulent claims or false statements, you may find that [Defendant] itself possessed a reasonably complete picture of the false or fraudulent claims or false statements and acted knowingly.⁵

With the instruction, the court captured one of the most vexing problems facing lawmakers, regulators as well as jurists: how do you determine what a corporation "knows"?

Researchers from disciplines ranging from communications, economics, psychology, sociology, as well as law, have endeavored to understand when and under what circumstances a corporation, as an entity, "knows" something or "has knowledge" requisite for it to be held responsible for its action or inaction. The precise question centers upon how and in what form information is communicated between people within the firm, both across levels of firm hierarchy and as information moves up that hierarchy. Economic theory suggests that information channels, including the language used in those channels, will be shaped by costs and incentives. Rational firms, or at least firms in competitive environments, adopt structures that minimize costs and maximize opportunities for profit

⁴Trial Transcript at 17, United States v. Sci. Applications Int'l Corp., 653 F. Supp. 2d 87 (D.D.C. 2009) (No. 04CV01543), 2008 WL 7556065.

⁵United States v. Sci. Applications Int'l Corp., 626 F.3d 1257, 1273 (D.C. Cir. 2010).

⁶See generally Sameer B. Srivastava & Mahzarin R. Banaji, Culture, Cognition, and Collaborative Networks in Organizations, 76 AM. Soc. Rev. 207 (2011); Alberto Caimo & Alessandro Lomi, Knowledge Sharing in Organizations: A Bayesian Analysis of the Role of Reciprocity and Formal Structure, 41 J. OF MGMT. 665 (2015); Paul A. Argenti, How Technology Has Influenced the Field of Corporate Communication, 20 J. OF BUS. & TECH. COMM. 357 (2006); see Robin Cowan, Paul A. David & Dominique Foray, The Explicit Economics of Knowledge Codification and Tacitness, 9 Indus. AND Corp. CHANGE 211, 223 (2000); RONALD S. BURT, STRUCTURAL HOLES: THE SOCIAL STRUCTURE OF COMPETITION (1992); LISA H. NEWTON & MAUREEN M. FORD, TAKING SIDES: CLASHING VIEWS ON CONTROVERSIAL ISSUES IN BUSINESS ETHICS & SOCIETY 202 (Lisa H. Newton & Maureen M. Ford eds., 3d ed. 1994).

7/10/2016 6:54 PM

268

exploitation.⁷ These structures are not always welfare-enhancing at an aggregate or societal level. Information may be distorted or lost as it travels through the firm that might improve product safety or provide a more complete picture of risks to investors.⁸ These informational distortions and barriers tend to coincide with cost-minimization and opportunity exploitation.

Judges, legislators, and regulators have always known of these possibilities. They have fashioned tools aimed at effectively ensuring that information relevant to public safety, investor protection, and employee welfare, especially in large organizations, is produced, communicated, and used appropriately with respect to these and other constituencies. The Organizational Sentencing Guidelines issued by the U.S. Sentencing Commission, strict products liability, agent-principal fiduciary duties, and internal controls provisions of state and federal law have as their broader aim shaping the way that information is created, transmitted, and used within the firm. Economic, legal, and sociological scholarship exploring the issue is legion. ¹⁰

This Article argues that an important source of data for answering the question of collective corporate knowledge has been underappreciated if not

⁷Jon D. Hanson & Douglas A. Kysar, *Taking Behavioralism Seriously: Some Evidence of Market Manipulation*, 112 HARV. L. REV. 1420, 1422 (1999).

⁸Donald C. Langevoort, Organized Illusions: A Behavioral Theory of Why Corporations Mislead Stock Market Investors (And Cause Other Social Harms), 146 U. PA. L. REV. 101, 119–20 (1997).

⁹Paula Desio, Deputy General Counsel, U.S. SENTENCING COMM'N, An Overview of the Organizational Guidelines, http://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/training/organizational-guidelines/ORGOVERVIEW.pdf; Michael C. Jensen & William H. Meckling, Theory of the Firm: Managerial Behavior, Agency Costs and Ownership Structure, 3 J. FIN. ECON. 305, 308 (1976); Scott FitzGibbon, Fiduciary Relationships Are Not Contracts, 82 MARQ. L. REV. 303, 308 (1999); Robert Flannigan, The Economics of Fiduciary Accountability, 32 DEL. J. CORP. L. 393, 407 (2007); Melanie B. Leslie, Trusting Trustees: Fiduciary Duties and the Limits of Default Rules, 94 GEO. L.J. 67, 79–81 (2005); R.C. Nolan, Controlling Fiduciary Power, 68 CAMBRIDGE L.J. 293, 293 (2009); L.S. Sealy, Fiduciary Relationships, 1962 CAMBRIDGE L.J. 69, 74 n.20 (1962); D. Gordon Smith, The Critical Resource Theory of Fiduciary Duty, 55 VAND. L. REV. 1399, 1455–57 (2002); Improving Internal Controls: A Review of Changes to OMB Circular A-123: Hearing Before the Subcomm. on Gov't Mgmt., Fin., and Accountability of the H. Comm. on Gov't Reform, 109th Cong. 38 (2005) (statement of Jeffrey C. Steinhoff, Managing Director, Financial Management and Assurance, U.S. Government Accountability Office).

¹⁰Stephen Brammer, Gregory Jackson & Dirk Matten, *Corporate Social Responsibility and Institutional Theory: New Perspectives on Private Governance*, 10 SOCIO-ECON. REV. 3, 18 (2012).

7/10/2016 6:54 PM

entirely overlooked: the federal False Claims Act. That statute requires that firms submitting claims to the federal government for payment ensure that those claims are not knowingly or recklessly false. Because the federal government undertakes its activities, often critical functions like healthcare provision and national defense, through both small and large business entities, litigation under the statute provides a rich source of information about when a corporation is deemed to "know" that its claim is false, how corporate structures and lexicology may adapt to distort or suppress relevant knowledge, and what kinds of deterrence are necessary to effectively control those distortions. 12

While the broader aim of this Article is to draw attention to an underutilized resource in the interdisciplinary corporate collective knowledge debate, it does so out of two related concerns prompted by federal courts' current treatment of the federal False Claims Act. First, the Article aims to address a split between federal courts on the question of whether the collective corporate knowledge doctrine is authorized by the statutory language and history of the False Claims Act. 13 The Article not only analyzes statutory text, history, and recent amendments, it also examines pre- and post-claims factors that strongly suggest a collective corporate knowledge instruction is an appropriate and necessary means of effecting the False Claims Act's purpose. Second, a resolution of the judicial disagreement in favor of a collective corporate knowledge doctrine is an important, even essential, aspect of implementation of the 2010 Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, or, colloquially, Obamacare. 14 Although challenges to the economic structure of the law have focused on mandates for individuals to participate in the insurance pool and subsidies

¹¹31 U.S.C. §§ 3729–3733 (2012).

 $^{^{12}}$ See generally Comm. On Assuring the Health of the Pub. in the 21st Century, Inst. of Med., The Future of the Public's Health in the 21st Century (2003).

¹³ Compare United States v. Sci. Applications Int'l Corp., 626 F.3d 1257, 1276–77 (D.C. Cir. 2010) (concluding that a collective corporate knowledge instruction is inappropriate for false claims) with United States ex rel. Harrison v. Westinghouse Savannah River Co., 352 F.3d 908, 920 n.12 (4th Cir. 2003) ("Our conclusion is consistent with the Eleventh Circuit's opinion in Grand Union Co. v. United States, 696 F.2d 888 (11th Cir.1983), that a corporation can be held liable under the FCA even if the certifying employee was unaware of the wrongful conduct of other employees.").

¹⁴Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, 42 U.S.C. § 18001 (2012); U.S. Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., *Obamacare*, HEALTHCARE, https://www.healthcare.gov/glossary/obamacare/ (The Affordable Care Act was "[s]igned into law March 23, 2010 by President Obama, which is where the term 'Obamacare' comes from.").

available through federal and state exchanges, the cost of fraud in the healthcare system as a result of increased utilization represents a key financial challenge for the law. Indeed, the concern Congress expressed for fraud's potential to undermine the law represents an important aspect of how the False Claims Act should be read by courts.

Part I of this Article surveys the problem of collective corporate knowledge as it is addressed in the legal literature. This section analyzes the open questions and principal arguments made about the nature of information transmission within the firm and how relevant knowledge may be distorted, suppressed or reframed. Part II introduces the federal False Claims Act, its text, litigation structure, and relevant jurisprudence that shed light on the questions outlined in Part I. Part II also surveys federal judicial treatment of the False Claims Act and the reasons courts have offered for embracing or rejecting the collective corporate knowledge doctrine. Part III sets forth the reasons that the collective corporate knowledge doctrine is not only supported by the text and history of the False Claims Act, but that it represents a critical tool in ensuring the integrity of Obamacare as well as other federal health programs. Using healthcare sectors that comprise the majority of federal spending – hospitals, hospice, and pharmaceuticals – the Article shows that not only are large firms the principal beneficiaries of government payments, but that their systems for aggregating information are, in fact, greater than the sum of any individual employee or agent. In Part IV, the Article places this conclusion in broader context by examining the role collective corporate knowledge litigation under the False Claims Act may play in the broader, multidisciplinary debate.

¹⁵ Nat'l Fed'n of Indep. Bus. v. Sebelius, 132 S. Ct. 2566, 2577 (2012); King v. Burwell, 135 S. Ct. 2480, 2487 (2015). *See generally* U.S. Gov't Accountability Off., GAO-14-705T, PATIENT PROTECTION AND AFFORDABLE CARE ACT: PRELIMINARY RESULTS OF UNDERCOVER TESTING OF ENROLLMENT CONTROLS FOR HEALTH CARE COVERAGE AND CONSUMER SUBSIDIES PROVIDED UNDER THE ACT (2014).

¹⁶Fighting Fraud and Waste in Medicare and Medicaid: Hearing Before a Subcomm. of the Comm. on Appropriations, 112th Cong. 8 (2012) (statement of Dr. Peter Budetti, Director, CMS Center for Program Integrity) ("CMS recognizes the importance of having strong program integrity initiatives that will deter and end criminal activity that attempts to defraud Medicare, Medicaid, or CHIP. I share [Congress's] commitment to ensuring taxpayer dollars are being spent on legitimate items and services, which is at the forefront of our program integrity mission.").

I. THE PROBLEM OF COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

Between 1973 and 1980, at least 27 people died as a result of a structural flaw in the design and positioning of the Ford Pinto gasoline tank that caused the tank to rupture and catch fire during certain common collisions.¹⁷ One of the key questions that faced regulators deciding whether to order a recall as well as judges and juries adjudicating lawsuits filed against the manufacturer was: did Ford "know" about the defect?¹⁸ The answer is not as clear as media coverage nor product liability folklore suggest. 19 Ford introduced the Pinto amid significant competition from overseas automobile manufacturers. ²⁰ Attempting to convey the importance of the Pinto in keeping pace with the competition, Lee Iacocca established the "two thousand, two thousand rule." "The manager in charge of the entire project... articulated the criteria that the car needed to come in under two thousand pounds body weight and should sell for around two thousand dollars to the consumer. When an engineering or design decision was referred to him, he constantly referenced those two standards in deciding the issue."²² Subordinates learned not to refer decisions to management but to decide them in terms of the short-hand framework provided.²³ Ford's Field Recall Coordinator at the time of the Pinto's

¹⁷Gary T. Schwartz, The Myth of the Ford Pinto Case, 43 RUTGERS L. REV. 1013, 1030 (1991). Some sources place the number of injuries and fatalities much higher. Mark Dowie, *Pinto* Madness, MOTHER JONES, Sept./Oct. 1977, at 18.

¹⁸Grimshaw v. Ford Motor Co., 174 Cal. Rptr. 348, 384 (Cal. Ct. App. 1981) (In lawsuits against Ford, a jury—after deliberating for eight hours—awarded the Gray family compensatory damages of \$560,000; Grimshaw was awarded over \$2.5 million in compensatory damages and \$125 million in punitive damages as well. The trial judge reduced the punitive damage award to \$3.5 million through remittitur.). See generally State v. Ford Motor Co., No. 11-431 (Pulaski County Cir. Ct. (Ind.) March 13, 1980) (criminal case involving same issue).

¹⁹ Malcom E. Wheeler, Product Liability, Civil or Criminal—The Pinto Litigation, 17 FORUM 250, 256-57 (1981).

²⁰Mark Dowie, Pinto Madness, in THE FORD PINTO CASE: A STUDY IN APPLIED ETHICS, BUSINESS, AND TECHNOLOGY, 15, 16 (Douglas Birsch & John H. Fielder eds., 1994); Mark Dowie, Pinto Madness, in TAKING SIDES: CLASHING VIEWS ON CONTROVERSIAL ISSUES IN BUSINESS ETHICS & SOCIETY 202, 202-04 (Lisa H. Newton & Maureen M. Ford eds., 3d ed. 1994).

²¹John M. Darley, How Organizations Socialize Individuals into Evildoing, in CODES OF CONDUCT: BEHAVIORAL RESEARCH INTO BUSINESS ETHICS 13, 23 (David M. Messick & Ann E. Tenbrunsel eds. 1996).

 $^{^{22}}$ *Id*.

 $^{^{23}}$ *Id*.

[Vol. 68:2

release "inherited about 100 active recall campaigns, half of them safety-related."²⁴ As with most jobs, the enormous workload required him to use both formal, "standard operating procedures," and informal heuristics to organize and manage information for decision making.²⁵ Nothing about the Pinto's safety profile at the time suggested any special urgency with respect to fires caused by rear-end collisions.²⁶

Contemporaneously, Ford had commissioned a report to influence regulators, *Benefits and Costs Relating to Fuel Leakage Associated with the Static Rollover Test Portion of FMVSS 208*, which assessed each victim of rear end collisions of the type targeted by proposed federal rules at \$200,000.²⁷ Ford's effort to fight new standards for "installation of a special valve in all cars and light trucks to prevent fuel leakage"²⁸ together with the precarious design of the gas tank made Ford appear to have made a calculated decision to favor its competitive position over consumer safety. The design and release of the deadly automobile thus took place through hierarchical work organization, spontaneous ordering of rules and the separation of corporate functions.²⁹ So what, if anything, may be said about what "Ford," a strictly legal entity, "knew" about the safety of the Pinto?

This problem of knowledge pervades a wide range of legislative and regulatory schemes aimed at ensuring that firms generate relevant knowledge, use it appropriately, and guard it against distortion or destruction. Andrew Fastow "knew" that the specialized investment vehicles he was using to hide Enron's true financial profile were illegal, but did the entity called Enron? Wal-Mart's operations in Brazil, China, India and Mexico expanded through bribes and corruption at local levels, so

²⁴Matthew T. Lee & M. David Ermann, *Pinto "Madness" as a Flawed Landmark Narrative: An Organizational and Network Analysis*, 46 SOCIAL PROBLEMS 30, 37 (1999).

 $^{^{25}}$ *Id*.

²⁶*Id.* at 32.

²⁷ *Id.* at 38. Ford argued that the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration required the report and that NHTSA provided the \$200,000 per life figure. *See generally* RICHARD A. POSNER, TORT LAW: CASES AND ECONOMIC ANALYSIS 725 (1982).

²⁸Lee, *supra* note 24, at 38. The report was generated three years after the Pinto design was completed.

²⁹Darley, *supra* note 21, at 25 ("This process [subordinates intuiting Iacocca's response to the possibility of fuel tank disasters and moving forward regardless] gives the superiors the chance to deny ultimate responsibility for the product or harm while continuing to exert pressure for the harm to continue.").

³⁰ See generally Kurt Eichenwald, Conspiracy of Fools: A True Story 326 (2005).

before a whistleblower alerted top executives, did Wal-Mart "know"?³¹ By December 2000, data from 21 trials showed that the risk of a heart-or stroke-related adverse event or death (from all causes) was twice as high in patients taking Merck's analgesic Vioxx – but the finding was just shy of statistical significance – so did Merck "know" about the risks four years before pulling the drug?³²

In each of the aforementioned contexts, illicit or tortious conduct was possible through the loss or distortion of information in large, complex business organizations. The problem is inherent in the structure of profit-seeking firms. Responsibility, whether with federal procurement rules or product safety, is diffused among firm divisions and individual employees. Because information travels from the transaction or person with which it originates to higher-level decision-makers, a range of distorting influences may compromise the integrity of that knowledge or otherwise prevent it from playing a role in legal compliance. This aspect of complex business organizations is supported by scholars of communications, economics, psychology, sociology, and law, notwithstanding differing disciplinary assumptions and methods.

Herbert Simon, for example, used the concept of "bounded rationality" to refer to the limitations and costs humans face in acquiring and processing the full range of information required for optimal decision-making.³⁶ In the

³⁵Donald C. Langevoort, *Organized Illusions: A Behavioral Theory of Why Corporations Mislead Stock Market Investors (and Cause Other Social Harms)*, 146 U. PA. L. REV. 101, 119–20 (1997); Matthias Holweg & Frits K. Pil, *Theoretical Perspectives on the Coordination of Supply Chains*, 26 J. OF OPERATIONS MGMT. 389, 389, 404 (2008); BART NOTEBOOM, A COGNITIVE THEORY OF THE FIRM: LEARNING, GOVERNANCE AND DYNAMIC CAPABILITIES ix (2009); LAURI PERMAN, WORK IN MODERN SOCIETY: A SOCIOLOGY READER 220 (1986) ("Even quantifiable information becomes distorted as it moves up the corporate hierarchy because it must be summarized and interpreted. Distortions arise whenever information must be relayed through a long sequence of people.").

³¹ See generally David Barstow & Alejandra Xanic von Bertrab, *The Bribery Aisle: How Wal-Mart Got Its Way in Mexico*, N.Y. Times (Dec. 17, 2012), http://www.nytimes.com/2012/12/18/business/walmart-bribes-teotihuacan.html?pagewanted=all.

³² See generally Alex Berenson, Gardiner Harris, Barry Meier & Andrew Pollack, Despite Warnings, Drug Giant Took Long Path to Vioxx Recall, N.Y. TIMES (Nov. 14, 2004), http://www.nytimes.com/2004/11/14/business/despite-warnings-drug-giant-took-long-path-to-vioxx-recall.html.

³³Donald C. Langevoort, *Monitoring: The Behavioral Economics of Corporate Compliance With Law*, 2002 COLUM. BUS. L. REV. 71, 77 (2002).

³⁴*Id*. at 72.

 $^{^{36}}$ G. March & Herbert A. Simon, Organizations 140–41 (1958).

context of a business organization, "bounded rationality" means that some individuals will not understand what is being communicated, some individuals will hear or read information as something different than intended by the communicator, or communicating parties will use specific words or phrases to suggest a range of possibilities which might be embraced or denied depending on outcomes and results. People within the firm "have to find a common language to describe states of the world and actions with respect to which prior experience may not provide much of a guide. Oliver Williamson coupled Simon's concept of "bounded rationality" with "opportunism" to argue that with respect to any given transaction involving a business organization (whether internally or in the course of arms-length contracting) information would be shaped to the advantage of the speaking party. The essence of opportunism "is an individual's aspiration to realize [his or her] own egoistic interests, accompanied by cunning and deceit."

Stanley Milgram famously, and controversially, showed that the superior-subordinate relationship generated phrases, justifications, schemas, and heuristics that affected how information, particularly "orders" from superiors would be read or interpreted against information and experience extraneous to that order. ⁴¹ In other words, people respond differently to authority (and hierarchy) than they do in other contexts and their roles within an organization shape their communications and conduct. ⁴² Philip

³⁷ Deborah Tannen, *The Power of Talk: Who Gets Heard and Why*, HARV. BUS. REV., Sept.—Oct. 1995, at 138, 140, 143 (1995).

³⁸OLIVER HART, FIRMS, CONTRACTS, & FINANCIAL STRUCTURE 23 (1995); Keith J. Crocker & Kenneth J. Reynolds, *The Efficiency of Incomplete Contracts: An Empirical Analysis of Air Force Engine Procurement*, 24 RAND J. ECON. 126, 127 (1993).

³⁹ See generally OLIVER E. WILLIAMSON, MARKETS AND HIERARCHIES: ANALYSIS AND ANTITRUST IMPLICATIONS (1975) [hereinafter MARKETS].

⁴⁰Evgeny V. Popov & Victoria L. Simonova, *Forms of Opportunism Between Principals and Agents*, 12 INT'L ADVANCES IN ECON. RESEARCH 115, 115 (2006).

⁴¹ STANLEY MILGRAM, OBEDIENCE TO AUTHORITY: AN EXPERIMENTAL VIEW 123 (1974).

⁴²See Roy Radner, *Hierarchy: The Economics of Managing*, 30 J. ECON. LIT. 1382, 1388; DANIEL KATZ & ROBERT L. KAHN, THE SOCIAL PSYCHOLOGY OF ORGANIZATIONS 296 (1978) ("It follows that a continuing requirement for all human organizations is the motivation of role behavior, that is, the attraction and retention of individual members and the motivation of those members to perform the organizationally required acts. As Merton (1957) has stated, the reliability of role behavior is the requirement intrinsic to human organizations. To state that requirement in other terms, every organization faces the task of somehow reducing the variability, instability, and unpredictability of individual human acts.").

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

Zimbardo identified a long list of factors that tended to characterize the authority relationship Milgram identified: presenting an acceptable justification, or rationale, for action; arranging some form of contractual obligation, verbal or written, to enact the behavior; giving participants meaningful roles to play that carry with them previously learned positive values and response scripts; presenting basic rules to be followed, that seem to make sense prior to their actual use, but then can be arbitrarily mindless compliance; diffusing responsibility for negative outcomes; and making "exit costs" high, and the process of exiting difficult by not permitting usual forms of verbal dissent. Legal scholars have translated these insights into specific legislative and regulatory regimes like securities regulation, product liability, and organizational crimes to elaborate what the structure and dissemination of knowledge means for legal compliance.

A. The Flow of Knowledge Within Firms

1. Structural Barriers to Effective Information Flow

In any organization, information must flow "upward" from employees that are directly connected to products and customers, to mid-level managers, and finally to executives. ⁴⁴ A key task for any firm becomes devising a system that identifies important data and quickly moves it to the desk of the most appropriate manager or executive. ⁴⁵ Information arrives at the top of a firm's managerial chain only after having been filtered through multiple layers. ⁴⁶ "Positive information will move more quickly to the top," but "[n]egative information will travel more slowly, if at all, and will be more subject to skewing." As relevant information passes through these hierarchical nexuses it may be subject to alteration and thus lose its urgency

⁴³ Philip G. Zimbardo, *A Situationist Perspective on the Psychology of Evil: Understanding How Good People Are Transformed into Perpetrators, in* THE SOCIAL PSYCHOLOGY OF GOOD AND EVIL 21, 29 (Arthur G. Miller ed., 2004).

⁴⁴Gary L. Nielson, Karla L. Martin & Elizabeth Powers, *The Secrets to Successful Strategy Execution*, HARV. BUS. REV., June 2008, at 62–64; Elizabeth Wolfe Morrison & Frances J. Milliken, *Organizational Silence: A Barrier to Change and Development in a Pluralistic World*, 25 ACAD. OF MGMT. REV. 706, 707 (2000).

⁴⁵Langevoort, *supra* note 35, at 120.

⁴⁶Paul M. Leonardi, *Information, Technology, and Knowledge Sharing in Global Organizations, in* COMMUNICATION AND ORGANIZATIONAL KNOWLEDGE 90 (Heather E. Canary & Robert D. McPhee eds., 2011).

⁴⁷Langevoort, *supra* note 35, at 125.

or relevancy.⁴⁸ Further compounding the information flow problem is the fact that accounting, auditing, and compliance systems are often expensive and only occasionally workable.⁴⁹

Even an affirmative managerial declaration that accurate or unbiased information should be passed upward along the reporting chain may not be enough to overcome the aforementioned problems. As Langevoort notes, "[t]o the extent that any given employee fears the possibility of being fired or dead-ended in light of a candid portrayal of the situation . . . distortion or concealment becomes a dominant strategy "50 Indeed, this problem may be exacerbated by extensive corporate compliance and training programs adopted by business organizations after 1991. An explicit pronouncement that possible failures of compliance should be passed up the managerial chain may be contradicted by the implicit understanding that the firm's compliance program exists to identify such failures, or, worse, merely window dressing. ⁵¹

There is also the possibility that a senior manager will cultivate, even unwittingly, an unspoken, implicit order against the upward flow of negative information.⁵² Lee Iacocca did so facing the necessity to produce a

⁴⁸ *Id.* at 120.

⁴⁹Christine Parker & Sharon Gilad, *Internal Corporate Compliance Management Systems:* Structure, Culture, and Agency, in EXPLAINING COMPLIANCE: BUSINESS RESPONSES TO REGULATION 189 (Christine Parker & Vibeke Lehmann Nielsen eds., 2011).

⁵⁰Langevoort, *supra* note 35, at 124.

⁵¹BETHANY MCLEAN & PETER ELKIND, THE SMARTEST GUYS IN THE ROOM: THE AMAZING RISE AND SCANDALOUS FALL OF ENRON 121 (2003); Kimberly D. Krawiec, *Organizational Misconduct: Beyond the Principal-Agent Model*, 32 FLA. ST. U. L. REV. 571, 584 (2005); Sen. Edward M. Kennedy, D-Mass, Keynote Address at the Proceedings of the Second Symposium On Crime and Punishment in the United States: Corporate Crime in America: Strengthening the "Good Citizen" Corporation (Sept. 7, 1995) ("If companies are going to do their part and commit to more than 'window dressing' compliance, those who are responsible for enforcing the law must be able to tell the difference between sincere and cosmetic compliance efforts. Unless prosecutors, debarment officials, judges, and others have the expertise to assess compliance program effectiveness, there is a risk that companies without substantial compliance programs will get a free ride, and those with strong programs will not receive the credit that they deserve. Either outcome is a threat to the new corporate crime policy."), http://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/training/organizational-guidelines/special-reports/wcsympo.pdf.

⁵²Frances J. Milliken & Nancy Lam, *Making the Decision to Speak Up or to Remain Silent: Implications for Organizational Learning, in* VOICE AND SILENCE IN ORGANIZATIONS 227 (Jerald Greenberg & Marissa S. Edwards eds., 2009) ("Argyris... argued that the reason that employees do not communicate negative feedback up hierarchies, especially information that would call into question established policies and procedures, is because to do so would violate powerful

small, affordable car to compete with Japanese rivals.⁵³ Writing about the shocking effect of the Enron, Global Crossing, and WorldCom scandals, Langevoort noted, "Senior managers were not candid with the company's directors. Other managers were not candid with their superiors."⁵⁴

The structure of corporate hierarchy, whether horizontal or vertical, will also exert influence on the generation and processing of knowledge. If a team of peers is responsible for a certain function, introduction of potentially troubling information by one member of a group gives rise to "a threatening form of stress." That stress generates an even more permissive and aggressive attempt to rationalize and dismiss the threatening information. 56 This then inhibits a truly prudent review of the information. 57

2. Cognitive Barriers to Effective Information Flow

Even without structural barriers to the effective flow of relevant knowledge, human limitations themselves will shape the generation and transmission of knowledge in ways that may risk compliance with law. People commonly construe information in a way that conforms to their prior assumptions, so that it fits within their pre-existing belief systems. ⁵⁸ A manager, acting alone, would tend unconsciously to resist the significance of information calling into question the validity of a course of action. ⁵⁹ Ambiguous or "potentially troubling" information is likely to be dismissed or rationalized so that it does not conflict with the manager or firm's dominant belief system. ⁶⁰ Compounding this problem is the fact that most information is presented in a piecemeal, sequential manner, further

organizational norms that discourage open disagreement with the dominant logic of their organizations.") (citing C. Argyris, First- and Second-Order Errors in Managing Strategic Change *in* A.M. Pettigrew (ed.) Management of Strategic Change 342–51 (1977)).

⁵⁷ Id.

_

⁵³Dowie, *supra* note 17, at 21.

⁵⁴Donald C. Langevoort, *Agency Law Inside the Corporation: Problems of Candor and Knowledge*, 71 U. CIN. L. REV. 1187, 1187–88 (2003).

⁵⁵Langevoort, *supra* note 8, at 138.

⁵⁶*Id*.

⁵⁸*Id.* at 136.

⁵⁹ Matthew Rabin, *Psychology and Economics*, 36 J. ECON. LIT. 11, 11–13 (1998).

⁶⁰Marieke L. Fransen, Edith G. Smit & Peeter W. J. Verlegh, *Strategies and Motives for Resistance to Persuasion: An Integrative Framework*, 6 FRONTIERS IN PSYCHOLOGY (2015), http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4536373/.

empowering a manager to dismiss such information as non-conforming.⁶¹ Despite the caveat that "much information is too unambiguous not to deflect" where information can be interpreted that conforms to the desired belief it often will be.⁶²

Similar to cognitive conservatism is the way in which individuals bend or interpret information so that it conforms to a prior conclusion. Correlations are often exaggerated if they support an initial hypothesis but downplayed if they do not.⁶³ These tendencies reflect a decision-making modality that adheres to theory rather than evidence.⁶⁴ Additionally, the more complex the evidence, the more vulnerable it is to this "confirmation bias."⁶⁵ In many ways, complex information is more easily dismissed as ambiguous, or more readily discredited than simple, easily quantifiable data.⁶⁶ Once an executive has made a decision, subsequent information is often reviewed and processed in a manner that is biased to support the executive's original choice.⁶⁷ This is likely attributable to the fact that executives and managers are often held accountable for their decisions, and so a natural tendency arises to protect the viability of the original choice from disconfirming evidence.⁶⁸

⁶¹ Alexander Chernev, Semantic Anchoring in Sequential Evaluations of Vices and Virtues, 37 J. Cons. Res. (2010); Craig Fisher, An Empirically Based Exploration of the Interaction of Time Constraints and Experience Levels on the Data Quality Information Factor in Decision-Making, INFO. SYS. RESEARCH (2003).

⁶²Langevoort, supra note 35, at 144.

⁶³Jon D. Hanson & Douglas A. Kysar, *Taking Behavioralism Seriously: The Problem of Market Manipulation*, 74 N.Y.U. L. REV. 630, 648 (1999).

⁶⁴ *Id*.

⁶⁵P.C. Wason, On The Failure To Eliminate Hypothesis In a Conceptual Task, XII Q. J. OF EXPERIMENTAL PSYCHOL. 129, 129–40; James Friedrich, Primary Error Detection and Minimization (PEDMIN) Strategies in Social Cognition: A Reinterpretation of Confirmation Bias Phenomena, 100 PSYCHOL. REV. 298, 298 (1993); Robert J. MacCoun, Biases in the Interpretation and Use of Research Results, 49 ANN. REV. PSYCHOL. 259, 269–70 (1998); John M. Darley & Paget H. Gross, A Hypothesis-Confirming Bias in Labeling Effects, 44 J. OF PERSONALITY & SOCIAL PSYCHOL. 20, 20 (1983); Matthew Rabin & Joel Schrag, First Impressions Matter: A Model of Confirmatory Bias, THE Q. J. OF ECON., Feb. 1999, at 37, 42.

⁶⁶ See generally Ross T. Hightower, Lutfus Sayeed, Merrill E. Warkentin, & Roger McHaney, Information Exchange in Virtual Groups, in THE VIRTUAL WORKPLACE 212 (Magid Igbaria & Margaret Tan eds.,1998); Gerard Seijts, Niels Billou & Mary Crossan, Coping with Complexity, IVEY BUS. J., May/June 2010.

⁶⁷ See generally Eric Bonabeau, Don't Trust Your Gut, HARV, BUS, REV., May 2003.

⁶⁸Langevoort, supra note 35, at 142–43.

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

B. Legal Regimes Endeavoring to Structure Flows of Information Within Firms

The number of state and federal regulatory efforts addressing these challenges to the effective generation and transmission of information within the firm – with significant costs imposed on consumers, employees, investors, and taxpayers – has proliferated since 1991 and the adoption of the Organizational Sentencing Guidelines.⁶⁹ In 1996, the Delaware Chancery Court - the most important court with respect to the internal governance norms at U.S. publicly traded corporations – issued its consent decree in In re Caremark Derivative Litigation which articulated a heightened duty on corporate directors for maintaining "reasonable information and reporting systems" later adopted as law by the Delaware Supreme Court in Stone v. Ritter. ⁷⁰ In 2002, the federal government adopted the Sarbanes-Oxley Act which expanded requirements for boards of directors of publicly traded corporations, management and public accounting firms as well as certain evidentiary preservation provisions for privately held companies.⁷¹ There are also regimes specific to certain kinds of corporations – e.g. books and records provisions for firms doing business overseas who communicate with foreign officials - but the ones outlined below are the most important for addressing the problems identified in Part I.A.⁷²

1. Common Law Doctrines

Long before the compliance industry developed in the early 1990s, judges had fashioned common law doctrines that provided relatively strong incentives for business organizations to effectively ensure that relevant

⁶⁹Robert Roberts, *The Rise of Compliance-Based Ethics Management*, 11 PUB. INTEGRITY 261, 269 (2009) ("Even before the USOGE had completed its revision of the executive branch standard-of-conduct regulations, the Sentencing Commission issued new guidelines in 1991 that placed pressure on all organizations to establish formal ethics programs.").

⁷⁰ Stone v. Ritter, 911 A.2d 362, 364–65 (Del. 2006).

⁷¹ Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002, Pub. L. No. 107-204, 116 Stat. 745 (codified as amended at 15 U.S.C. §§ 7201–7266 (2002)).

⁷²The Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), 15 U.S.C. § 78dd-1 (1977). The FCPA requires companies whose securities are listed in the United States to meet its accounting provisions. *See* 15 U.S.C. § 78m. These accounting provisions, which were designed to operate together with the anti-bribery provisions of the FCPA, require corporations covered by the provisions to make and keep books and records that accurately and fairly reflect the transactions of the corporation and devise and maintain an adequate system of internal accounting controls.

[Vol. 68:2

knowledge would reach decision-makers or that firms would internalize costs imposed if it did not. As Stephen Croley and Jon Hanson noted in their assessment of the tort reform battles of the early 1990s, the line of cases stretching from *MacPherson v. Buick Motor Co.*, ⁷³ to *Greenman v. Yuba Power Products, Inc.*, ⁷⁴ which expanded the strict liability doctrine for consumer products, had at its core the generation and transmission of relevant information within the manufacturing business organization and from the firm to the consumer:

Holding manufacturers liable for product injuries would solve this information problem... by forcing manufacturers to provide greater safety and to be more forthcoming about product risks. Because manufacturers would have to pay for accidents caused by their defective products, manufacturers would be unable to profit from consumer ignorance.⁷⁵

The duty of candor, which operates in both agent-principal and corporate law contexts, similarly requires fiduciaries to disclose relevant information in order to protect a wide range of stakeholders.⁷⁶ This duty most frequently arises when a conflict of interest develops between corporate managers and the corporation. In order to show the fairness of the transaction to the corporation, fiduciaries must fully and effectively disclose it.⁷⁷ Under Delaware law, the duty of candor extends to any situation where directors seek shareholder approval, regardless of conflict.⁷⁸

Professor J.H. Verkerke argues the same with respect to courts' construction of employment contracts, disclosure rules under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act, waivers related to tort liability and warranty provisions of the Uniform Commercial Code as effectively forcing

_

⁷³ See generally MacPherson v. Buick Motor Co., 111 N.E. 1050 (N.Y. 1916).

⁷⁴ See generally Greenman v. Yuba Power Products, Inc., 377 P.2d 897 (Cal. 1963).

⁷⁵ Stephen P. Croley & Jon D. Hanson, *Rescuing the Revolution: The Revived Case for Enterprise Liability*, 91 MICH. L. REV. 683, 708 (1993).

⁷⁶Z. Jill Barclift, Senior Corporate Officers and the Duty of Candor: Do the CEO and CFO Have a Duty to Inform?, 41 VAL. U. L. REV. 269, 277, 283–84 (2006).

 $^{^{77}}$ DEL. CODE ANN. tit. 8, § 144(a) (2011); Mills Acquisition Co. v. MacMillan, Inc., 559 A.2d 1261, 1283 (Del. 1989).

⁷⁸Malone v. Bricat, 722 A.2d 5, 9 (Del. 1998); McMullin v. Beran, 765 A.2d 910, 917, 925 (Del. 2000); Loudon v. Archer-Daniels-Midland Co., 700 A.2d 135, 143 (Del. 1997); Cede & Co. v. Technicolor, 634 A.2d 345, 372 (referring to Stroud v. Grace, 606 A.2d 75, 84 (Del. 1992)).

relevant information to customers, employees, and the public.⁷⁹ In Verkerke's analysis:

The common thread that runs through all of these examples is that sophisticated contracting parties respond to legal rules favoring their contractual partners by adopting express terms that shift the balance of legal rights in their own favor. Traditional majoritarian default rule analysis would criticize these doctrines for generating unnecessary transaction costs. On this view, the rules cause wasteful efforts to draft disclaimers, liability limitations, and other exculpatory clauses that appear in virtually every contract. The theory of legal-information-forcing defaults provides an alternative, potentially more constructive role for these doctrines. According to this perspective, the routine practice of contracting around such rules conveys valuable legal information to comparatively unsophisticated parties.80

2. Organizational Sentencing Guidelines

Like sentencing guidelines for individual offenders, the Organizational Sentencing Guidelines were adopted both out of a sense that wide variations in criminal sanctions gave rise to a perception that sentencing of corporations was arbitrary and an even deeper sense that white collar crime was treated more leniently than other kinds of crime. ⁸¹ In contrast to sentencing guidelines for individuals, the organizational guidelines focus on providing restitution and an appropriate fine range for the offender

_

⁷⁹ See, e.g., J. H. Verkerke, Legal Ignorance and Information-Forcing Rules, 56 WM. & MARY L. REV. 899, 923–24 (2015) (citing Toussaint v. Blue Cross & Blue Shield, 292 N.W.2d 880, 884–85 (Mich. 1980)) (finding that a for-cause provision may become part of the contract if the employer's policy statements supported the employee's legitimate expectation of such a provision); Woolley v. Hoffman-LaRoche, Inc., 491 A.2d 1257, 1258, modified, 499 A.2d 515 (N.J. 1985) (mem. op.) (finding that termination provisions in an employment manual were sufficient to support a fired employee's claim of an implied contract requiring good cause for discharge).

⁸⁰ Verkerke, *supra* note 79, at 931.

⁸¹Diana E. Murphy, *The Federal Sentencing Guidelines for Organizations: A Decade of Promoting Compliance and Ethics*, 87 IOWA L. REV. 697, 698–702 (2002).

[Vol. 68:2

organization through far reaching probation provisions. More importantly, the guidelines are geared toward deterrence, and they provide sentencing benefits for organizations that have an "effective program to prevent and detect violations of law." Punishment consists of a fine that is calculated post-conviction, based on either the victim's loss or the defendant's gain, multiplied by a factor set forth in the Guidelines promulgated by the United States Sentencing Commission. The organizational guidelines were not part of the original set of guidelines the Commission sent to Congress on May1, 1987. On November 1, 1991, after years of research, debate, and input from several advisory working groups, various federal agencies, and the general public, the Commission promulgated the Organizational Sentencing Guidelines.

The response to the guidelines was a dramatic increase in the number of compliance and ethics programs. 86 The guidelines gave rise to an independent professional corps which developed its own self-regulatory bodies and corresponding codes of professional ethics.⁸⁷ The Ethics and Compliance Officer Association, which was created in 1992 in direct response to the OSG with 19 members, now count more than 1,200 exclusively comprised of in-house compliance/ethics professionals—a job category that effectively did not exist in 1991.88 The Society of Corporate Compliance and Ethics, a nine-year old group that certifies compliance/ethics professionals, has more than 2,800 members comprised of both in-house and outside compliance/ethics practitioners, including service providers and advisers.⁸⁹ Boards of directors receive regular reports from management on how their respective companies'

⁸² See U.S. SENTENCING COMM'N, GUIDELINES MANUAL § 8C1.1 (2015) (setting forth provisions for determining the fines for organizations); *id.* § 8A1.2.

⁸³Bran Lewis & Steven Woodward, Corporate Criminal Liability, 51 AM. CRIM. L. REV. 923, 940 (2014).

⁸⁴Murphy, supra note 81, at 699.

 $^{^{85}\}mbox{Paula}$ Desio, U.S. Sentencing Comm'n, An Overview of the Organizational Guidelines (2015).

⁸⁶Woodward, *supra* note 83, at 941. According to a survey conducted by the Ethics and Compliance Officer Association, 47% responded that the organizational guidelines substantially influenced organizations' decisions to adopt a compliance program.

⁸⁷ETHICS RES. CTR., THE FEDERAL SENTENCING GUIDELINES FOR ORGANIZATIONS AT TWENTY YEARS: A CALL TO ACTION FOR MORE EFFECTIVE PROMOTION AND RECOGNITION OF EFFECTIVE COMPLIANCE AND ETHICS PROGRAMS 30 (2012).

⁸⁸ Id. at 29.

⁸⁹ Id.

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

programs conform to OSG standards, and outside firms evaluate compliance/ethics programs against the OSG model.⁹⁰

Federal agencies, including the Environmental Protection Agency, the Department of Health and Human Services, and the multiple agencies that collaboratively produce the Federal Acquisition Regulations modeled their industry-specific programs on the guidelines. ⁹¹ A number of policy-making bodies have incorporated compliance/ethics program expectations within broader corporate standards. ⁹² The U.S. Department of Justice recognizes as a matter of policy that a company's compliance program should be a factor in deciding whether or not DOJ will file criminal charges in cases of organizational misconduct. ⁹³ Many firms still reasonably look to the OSG in determining whether to monitor, self-report, or cooperate. ⁹⁴

Organizations may mitigate penalties through adopting an effective compliance program. This mitigation is contingent upon prompt reporting to the authorities and the non-involvement of high level personnel in the actual culpable conduct.⁹⁵ The OSG outlines seven key criteria for establishing an effective compliance program: oversight by high-level personnel; due care in delegating substantial discretionary authority; effective communication to all levels of employees; reasonable steps to achieve compliance, which include systems for monitoring, auditing, and reporting suspected wrongdoing without fear of reprisal; consistent enforcement of compliance standards including disciplinary mechanisms; and, reasonable steps to respond to and prevent further similar offenses upon detection of a violation. ⁹⁶ The OSG's "seven-step" standards for compliance/ethics programs have become the de facto framework for U.S. corporations and also serve as a reference point for many U.S. regulatory and enforcement agencies.⁹⁷ For example, Section 3 of Health Care Fraud and Abuse Compliance Manual essentially tracks the OSG criteria. 98

⁹⁰ *Id.* at 30–31.

⁹¹ *Id*.

⁹²*Id.* at 32.

⁹³ Id.

⁹⁴Jennifer Arlen, The Failure of the Organizational Sentencing Guidelines, 66 U. MIAMI L. REV. 321, 328 (2012).

⁹⁵Desio, *supra* note 85.

⁹⁶ Id.

⁹⁷ ETHICS RES. CTR., *supra* note 87, at 30, 31.

⁹⁸ HEALTH CARE FRAUD AND ABUSE COMPLIANCE MANUAL, THE SENTENCING GUIDELINES AND CORPORATE COMPLIANCE PROGRAMS § 3 (2015).

7/10/2016 6:54 PM

3. Internal Controls

Common law mechanisms and the wave of compliance fostered by the Organizational Sentencing Guidelines failed to prevent major episodes of corporate malfeasance beginning in the early 2000s with discoveries of accounting fraud at several Fortune 500 companies, escalating healthcare fraud costs, and widespread use of corrupt payments to facilitate overseas expansion. ⁹⁹ As a result, both state and federal law, as well as sector-specific self-regulatory bodies, developed internal control regimes to monitor risks to the firm's financial profile as well as compliance with applicable law.

a. Federal Law

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 regulates the systems a public company employs to collect, process, and disclose financial information to satisfy its statutory reporting requirements. Corporate and accounting frauds like those in Enron, GlobalCrossing, and WorldCom demonstrated the inadequacy of internal controls with regard to accounting practices. Under Sarbanes-Oxley, auditors must "test" the scope of a company's internal control procedures and present its findings in its annual audit report. The audit report must include an evaluation of whether the

⁹⁹DAVID O. FRIEDRICHS, TRUSTED CRIMINALS: WHITE COLLAR CRIME IN CONTEMPORARY SOCIETY 302–03 (4th ed. 2009) ("However, the corporate scandals of the early 2000s clearly exposed the limitations of rules of this type, and in all too many cases, accountants as auditors appeared to be cooperating with management's desires to produce grossly misrepresented financial statements rather than uncovering and drawing attention to such misrepresentations."); THE OXFORD HANDBOOK OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE 295 (Mike Wright, Donald S. Siegel, Kevin Keasey & Igor Filatotchev eds., 1st ed. 2013).

¹⁰⁰ See generally Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002, Pub. L. No. 107-204, 116 Stat. 745 (codified in scattered sections of 15 U.S.C., 18 U.S.C., and 28 U.S.C. (2002)); Donald Langevoort, *Internal Controls after Sarbanes-Oxley: Revisiting Corporate Law's "Duty of Care as Responsibility for Systems"*, 31 J. CORP. L. 949 (2006).

¹⁰¹Lawrence A. Cunningham, *The Sarbanes-Oxley Yawn: Heavy Rhetoric, Light Reform (And It Just Might Work)*, 35 CONN. L. REV. 915, 924–25 (2003); Jennifer G. Hill, *Regulatory Responses to Global Corporate Scandals*, 23 WIS. INT'L L.J. 367, 369 (2005); Roberta Romano, *The Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the Making of Quack Corporate Governance*, 114 YALE L.J. 1521, 1523 (2005).

¹⁰² See generally U.S. SEC. & EXCHANGE COMM'N, MANAGEMENT'S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND CERTIFICATION OF DISCLOSURE IN EXCHANGE ACT PERIODIC REPORTS (2003); Donald McConnell & George Banks, *How Sarbanes-Oxley Will Change the Audit Process*, J. OF ACCT. (2003); see Thomas C. Pearson & Gideon Mark,

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

internal controls provide both a system of maintaining records that fairly and accurately reflect the company's transactions, and a reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded in accordance with the preparation of GAAP financial statements. The audit report must also contain a description of any material weaknesses in the internal controls and any material noncompliance. The audit report must also contain a description of any material weaknesses in the internal controls and any material noncompliance.

The Act requires the CEO and CFO to certify, in each annual and quarterly report issued by the company, as to a number of subjects, including internal controls. They must certify that they are responsible for establishing and maintaining internal controls; have designed the internal controls to enable them to obtain all material financial information; have evaluated the effectiveness of the internal controls; and have presented their conclusions about the effectiveness of the internal controls in the report. The CEO and CFO must also certify that they have disclosed to the company's auditors and the audit committee of the board of directors all significant deficiencies in the internal controls that could adversely affect the company's ability to maintain and report financial data, and have identified for the auditors any material weaknesses in internal controls. They must also disclose any fraud, whether material or not, that involves management or other employees that have a significant role in the company's internal controls.

The certification must also state that the CEO and CFO have indicated in the report any significant changes in internal controls or changes in other factors affecting them after the date they were evaluated, including any corrective actions taken to remedy deficiencies and weaknesses.¹⁰⁸ Aside from federal law, stock exchanges impose their own disclosure and internal

Investigations, Inspections, and Articles in the Post-SOX Environment, 86 NEB. L. REV. 43, 46, 89 (2007) (explaining SOX 404 in detail).

¹⁰³Pearson, *supra* note 102, at 82, 84–85.

¹⁰⁴Nick A. Dauber, Jae K. Shim & Joel G. Siegel, THE COMPLETE CPA REFERENCE 532 (2012) ("The existence of one or more material weaknesses precludes the auditor from expressing an opinion on management's assertion. Rather, the auditor should report directly on the effectiveness of internal control.").

¹⁰⁵15 U.S.C. §§ 777-778 (2012).

¹⁰⁶Id. § 302(a)(4).

¹⁰⁷ Id. § 302(a)(5)(A).

 $^{^{108}}$ See generally U.S. Sec. and Exchange Comm'n, supra note 102.

[Vol. 68:2

governance requirements that aim to create and channel relevant information to investors. 109

b. State Law

In 1996, Delaware Chancellor William Allen entered a consent decree approving a settlement between shareholders of CVS/Caremark and the corporation's board of directors based in part on allegations that the directors had breached their duty of care by failing to have in place systems that would effectively prevent illegal kickback arrangements between physicians and CVS/Caremark affiliated pharmaceutical and provider companies. 110 While the chancellor's consent decree nudged Delaware law toward greater board responsibility for monitoring financial and legal risks to the corporation (under Graham v. Allis-Chalmers, the board was liable only if it "recklessly reposed confidence in an obviously untrustworthy employee . . . or ignored either willfully or through inattention obvious danger signs of employee wrongdoing"), the episode itself shows how little the state law duty affects corporate behavior. Even though the chancellor found CVS/Caremark's system of compliance and ethics training more than adequate to cover a potential breach of fiduciary duty, that system had failed to uncover or manage the illegal arrangements. The Delaware Supreme Court adopted the chancellor's analysis in Stone v. Ritter, another case where a corporation's extensive compliance system (there, a bank's compliance with suspicious activity reporting requirements) failed to prevent shareholder losses.¹¹¹ Nevertheless, directors are under duties imposed by state corporation law to implement internal control policies as part of their duty of care.

II. THE STRUCTURE AND PURPOSE OF THE FALSE CLAIMS ACT

As the aforementioned discussion shows, firms of all kinds are under obligations imposed by state and federal law as well as private authorities

-

¹⁰⁹ Section 303A.07(c) of the NYSE requires a listed company to have an internal audit function to provide management and the audit committee with ongoing assessments of the listed company's risk management processes and system of internal control. N.Y. STOCK EXCHANGE, NYSE MANUAL § 303A.07(c) (2016), http://nysemanual.nyse.com/LCMTools/PlatformViewer.as p?selectednode=chp%5F1%5F4%5F3%5F11&manual=%2Flcm%2Fsections%2Flcm%2Dsection s%2F.

¹¹⁰ See In re Caremark Int'l Inc. Derivative Litig., 698 A.2d 959, 972 (Del. Ch. 1996).

¹¹¹Stone v. Ritter, 911 A.2d 362, 365 (Del. 2006).

like stock exchanges to generate and effectively structure the flow of information to protect many constituencies including consumers, employees, and investors. Similarly, the law imposes obligations to protect taxpayers. Like other purchasers of products or securities, the federal government procures massive amounts of goods and services from the private sector to undertake both routine and critical functions including provision of healthcare, national defense, environmental protection, and even promotion of the United States Postal Service. In addition, of course, to common law fraud claims, the False Claims Act is the statute the federal government uses to ensure that the corporations (and individuals) from which it purchases goods and services do not perpetrate fraud or jeopardize the integrity of federal programs. Thirty-two states maintain similar statutes for which Congress provided a recovery-based incentive in 2006.

Under the False Claims Act regime, originally a Civil War-era statute aimed at preventing fraud against the Union Army, private citizens ("whistleblowers" or "relators") work closely with the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) to identify inappropriate claims submitted to the government for payment. In an archetypal case, an employee who witnesses or participates in a fraudulent scheme uses that information as the basis for a lawsuit against the employer on the government's behalf. The statute

¹¹² CENTERS FOR MEDICARE AND MEDICAID SERVICES, NATIONAL HEALTH EXPENDITURES FACT SHEET (2014), https://www.cms.gov/research-statistics-data-and-systems/statistics-trends-and-reports/nationalhealthexpenddata/nhe-fact-sheet.html ("Medicare spending grew 5.5% to \$618.7 billion in 2014, or 20 percent of total NHE. Medicaid spending grew 11.0% to \$495.8 billion in 2014, or 16 percent of total NHE."); Paul Toscano & Jill Weinberger, *The 10 Biggest U.S. Government Contractors*, CNBC, http://www.cnbc.com/2011/04/08/The-10-Biggest-U.S.-Government-Contractors.html (last updated June 13, 2012) ("To understand the spending involved, CNBC.com analyzed data from USASpending.gov, which was established in 2006 by the U.S. Office of Budget Management to make federal awards publicly available. According to the site, in FY2011 there were \$536.8 billion in government contracts awarded to approximately 170,000 contractors. The data presented here are based solely on U.S. government contracts and do not include assistance, insurance, grants, loans or other forms of payment."); United States *ex rel* Floyd Landis v. Tailwind Sports Corp., 10-cv-00976, (D.D.C. 2010).

¹¹³Deficit Reduction Act of 2005, Pub. L. No. 109-171, 120 Stat. 4, 72–73 (2006).

¹¹⁴ See generally Sam Foster Halabi, The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010: Rulemaking in the Shadow of Incentive Based Regulation, 38 RUTGERS L. REV. 141 (2011); THURMOND, THE FALSE CLAIMS ACT REFORM ACT, S. REP. NO. 99–345, at 3 (1985).

¹¹⁵Elletta Sangrey Callahan & Terry Morehead Dworkin, *Do Good and Get Rich: Financial Incentives for Whistleblowing and the False Claims Act*, 37 VILL. L. REV. 273, 302 (1992). President Lincoln said, "[w]orse than traitors in arms are the men who pretend loyalty to the flag,

7/10/2016 6:54 PM

allow whistleblowers to share up to 30 percent of the United States's ultimate recovery. 116 While the complaint is under seal, and before it is served on the defendant, DOJ investigates to decide whether to intervene and take over the prosecution of the action or decline to intervene and allow the whistleblower to proceed alone. 117 The False Claims Act establishes liability for any person who knowingly presents, or causes to be presented, a false or fraudulent claim for payment or approval. 118 A defendant may be liable if a claim for reimbursement is factually or legally false, 119 and, if defendant has "actual knowledge" of the falsity of the claim, or if the defendant acts with "deliberate ignorance," or "reckless disregard" as to the veracity of the claim. 120 A factually false claim is rendered not payable because it rests on inaccurate factual information about the product or service billed. 121 Legally false claims are those for which the goods or services are as designated in the agreement with the government, but the claim violates a legal condition of payment for the product being billed. 122 Where it establishes liability, the government is entitled to treble damages per claim under the statute. 123

feast and fatten on the misfortunes of the Nation while patriotic blood is crimsoning the plains." BRIAN TAUGHER, THE FALSE CLAIMS ACT: A BRIEF HISTORY, http://taugherlaw.com/false_claims_act.htm; Patricia Meador & Elizabeth S. Warren, *The False Claims Act: A Civil War Relic Evolves into a Modern Weapon*, 65 TENN. L. REV. 455, 456 (1998).

¹¹⁶31 U.S.C. § 3730(d)(2) (2012).

¹¹⁷*Id.* at § 3730(b).

¹¹⁸ Id. at § 3729(a)(1)(A).

¹¹⁹For FCA liability to attach, a claim must be technically false. *See* United States *ex rel*. Roby v. Boeing Co., 100 F. Supp. 2d 619, 625 (S.D. Ohio 2000).

¹²⁰Robert Salcido, Application of the False Claims Act 'Knowledge' Standard: What One Must 'Know' to be Held Liable Under the Act, 8 HEALTH LAW 1, 3 (1996).

¹²¹ See, e.g., United States ex rel. Wilkins v. United Health Grp., Inc., No. 08-3425, 2010 WL 1931134, at *3 (D.N.J. May 13, 2010), aff'd in part and rev'd in part, 659 F.3d 295 (3d Cir. 2011) ("FCA violations are generally of two types: 1) factually false claims, and 2) legally false claims. The former . . . is of the variety where a person misrepresents what if any goods and services were provided to the Government. The latter . . . arises where the person certifies compliance with a statute or regulation that is a condition of Government payment, while knowing that no such compliance exists.") (citations omitted).

¹²² Id. On December 4, 2015, the U.S. Supreme Court granted *certiorari* in *Universal Health Services, Inc. v. United States ex rel. Escobar*, No. 15-7, to review "implied certification" theories of liability under the federal False Claims Act (FCA). Those theories argue that parties violate the FCA when they seek funds from the government while in violation of a legal or contractual obligation.

¹²³Salcido, *supra* note 120, at 3.

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

The statute is "one of the most successful tools for combating waste and abuse in government spending." In 2013 alone, there were over 700 lawsuits brought under the False Claims Act and total monetary recovery exceeding \$3.8 billion in addition to less quantifiable recoveries in terms of settlement provisions regulating corporate behavior. 125

A. The Textual and Legislative History Behind the False Claims Act's Knowledge Provisions

The provisions of the statute relevant for ascertaining "knowledge" read:

- (a) Liability for Certain Acts.—
- (1) In general.—Subject to paragraph (2), any person who—
- (A) knowingly presents, or causes to be presented, a false or fraudulent claim for payment or approval;
- (B) knowingly makes, uses, or causes to be made or used, a false or statement material to a false or fraudulent claim;
- (C) conspires to commit a violation of subparagraph (A), (B), (D), (E), (F), or (G);
- (D) has possession, custody, or control of property or money used, or to be used, by the Government and knowingly delivers, or causes to be delivered, less than all of that money or property;
- (E) is authorized to make or deliver a document certifying receipt of property used, or to be used, by the Government and, intending to defraud the Government, makes or delivers the receipt without completely knowing that the information on the receipt is true;

 $^{^{124}}$ Leahy, Fraud Enforcement and Recovery Act of 2009, S. Rep. No. 111-10, at 10 (2009).

¹²⁵DEP'T OF JUSTICE, OFFICE OF PUB. AFFAIRS, JUSTICE DEPARTMENT RECOVERS \$3.8 BILLION FROM FALSE CLAIMS ACT CASES IN FISCAL YEAR 2013: SECOND LARGEST ANNUAL RECOVERY IN HISTORY WHISTLEBLOWER LAWSUITS SOAR TO 752 (Dec. 20, 2013), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-recovers-38-billion-false-claims-act-cases-fiscal-year-2013.

BAYLOR LAW REVIEW

[Vol. 68:2

- (F) knowingly buys, or receives as a pledge of an obligation or debt, public property from an officer or employee of the Government, or a member of the Armed Forces, who lawfully may not sell or pledge property; or
- (G) knowingly makes, uses, or causes to be made or used, a false record or statement material to an obligation to pay or transmit money or property to the Government, or knowingly conceals or knowingly and improperly avoids or decreases an obligation to pay or transmit money or property to the Government, ¹²⁶

For purposes of defining "knowing" and "knowingly":

- (b) Definitions . . .
- (1) the terms "knowing" and "knowingly"—
- (A) mean that a person, with respect to information—
- (i) has actual knowledge of the information;
- (ii) acts in deliberate ignorance of the truth or falsity of the information; or
- (iii) acts in reckless disregard of the truth or falsity of the information; and
- (B) require no proof of specific intent to defraud; 127

The False Claims Act is notorious for generating disagreements between federal courts over virtually every word in the statute and the factors that determine whether a corporation "knowingly" submitted a false claim are similarly opaque.¹²⁸ The principal reason for this is not inattention or thoughtlessness in Congressional drafting committees but rather the difficulty of tailoring language in the statute to the diverse and numerous

¹²⁶31 U.S.C. § 3729(a) (2012).

¹²⁷*Id.* § 3729(b).

¹²⁸ Anthony J. Casey & Anthony Niblett, *Noise Reduction: The Screening Value of Qui Tam*, 91 WASH. U. L. REV. 1169, 1177 (2014); Matthew S. Brockmeier, *Pulling the Plug on Health Care Fraud: The False Claims Act After Rockwell and Allison Engine*, 12 DEPAUL J. HEALTH CARE L. 277, 288–89 (2009).

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

forms in which claims for payment from the government are made. ¹²⁹ "Person" under the statute "include[s] corporations, companies, associations, firms, partnerships, societies, and joint stock companies, as well as individuals." ¹³⁰ While there has been little analysis of the issue, it is almost certainly the case that it is a relevant inquiry as to who the "person" is in False Claims Act litigation. In *SAIC v. U.S.*, in which the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia rejected a collective corporate instruction, the panel did so because:

even absent proof that corporate officials acted with deliberate ignorance or reckless disregard for the truth by submitting a false claim as the result of, for instance, a communication failure, the fact-finder could determine that the corporation knowingly submitted a false claim. ¹³¹

In other words, the government must be able to prove that at least one employee or corporate official had requisite knowledge, deliberate ignorance, or reckless disregard to prevail. 132

But imposing such a requirement narrows the definition of "person" found in 1 U.S. Code § 1: "the words 'person' and 'whoever' include corporations, companies, associations, firms, partnerships, societies, and joint stock companies, as well as individuals[.]" Under their reading, the False Claims Act would *only* apply to individuals, except where that individual were acting as an agent of a corporation or other business entity. The legislative history shows that Congress demonstrated a more sophisticated view of the law (and of corporations) than that, and intended duties imposed by the law to strengthen as the size and sophistication of the party submitting claims increased.

Indeed, where an individual or small business submits a false claim, that falsity is salient and often straightforward. In *U.S. v. Lorenzo*, for example, the defendant dentist was found to have repeatedly ignored warnings that the Medicare claims his company submitted for oral cancer screenings were

¹³¹United States v. Sci. Applications Int'l Corp., 626 F.3d 1257, 1275 (D.C. Cir. 2010).

 $^{^{129}}$ H.R. Rep. No. 99-660, at 17; Thurmond, The False Claims act Reform act, S. Rep. No. 99–345, at 3 (1985).

^{130 1} U.S.C. § 1 (2012).

¹³²United States *ex rel* Harrison v. Westinghouse Savannah River Co., 352 F.3d 908, 918–19 (4th Cir. 2003).

¹³³1 U.S.C. § 1.

false.¹³⁴ In several instances, the defendant was warned by his employees that the claims they submitted were likely not covered by Medicare.¹³⁵ At least once, the Medical Director of a group of nursing homes that the defendant serviced challenged the defendant's right to submit Medicare reimbursement claims for the work the defendant performed.¹³⁶ Finally, one of the defendant's carriers consistently refused to provide reimbursement for the healthcare service the defendant billed for.¹³⁷

The U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania held that this evidence was sufficient to find that the defendant had ignored repeated warnings and "red flags" about the potential falsity of his reimbursement claims and thus had not met his duty to conduct a "reasonable and prudent" inquiry given the apparent possibility that the claims were false. The *Lorenzo* case suggests that small providers are fairly easily assessed as having ignored "red flags," or failed to undertake a reasonable investigation. ¹³⁹

Yet even in the small provider context, it is easy to see how lax or inattentive management can lead to profitable, if false, billing. In *U.S. v. Krizek*, the defendant operated a small psychiatric practice. The defendant's billing staff approximated the length of the psychotherapy sessions provided to patients. Despite sessions that ran anywhere from 20 minutes to over an hour, the billing staff adopted a 50-minute session as the standard billable time. The staff never checked with the doctor to determine the actual amount of time he spent treating patients. These approximations resulted in obvious over-billings, such as, in several instances, billing for more than 20 hours' worth of work in a 24-hour period. The defendant argued that the small, non-corporate nature of his

```
<sup>134</sup>768 F. Supp. 1127, 1132 (E.D. Pa. 1991).
```

¹³⁵*Id*. at 1131.

¹³⁶*Id*.

 $^{^{137}}$ *Id*.

¹³⁸ See id. at 1132; see also UMC Elecs. Co. v. U.S., 43 Fed. Cl. 776, 793–94 (Fed. Cl. 1999) (adopting *Lorenzo* as controlling precedent and holding that acting in reckless disregard of the truth or falsity of a claim triggers FCA liability).

¹³⁹ See Salcido, supra note 120, at 6.

^{140 859} F. Supp. 5, 11 n.3 (D.D.C. 1994).

¹⁴¹*Id*. at 11.

 $^{^{142}}$ *Id*.

 $^{^{143}}$ *Id*.

¹⁴⁴*Id*. at 12.

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

practice should mitigate his culpability to mere negligence. However, the D.C. District Court disagreed, finding the defendant liable based on the woeful inadequacy of his billing system and his failure to perform even limited supervision of the billing staff. The court stated that, "These were not 'mistakes' nor merely negligent conduct.... [T]he defendants acted with reckless disregard as to the truth or falsity of the submissions."

While in small provider or contractor cases the requisite level of "knowledge" has been relatively easy to ascertain, the government has tended to procure the largest amount of goods and services through larger business entities and it is cases involving larger firms that have traditionally vexed courts' application of the statute. Before 1986, the False Claims Act imposed liability where a defendant had "actual or constructive knowledge that the claim was false"¹⁴⁸ The constructive knowledge standard was intended to broaden the Act's scope to include persons who sought payment from the government "without regard to . . . eligibility and with indifference for the requirements of eligibility"¹⁴⁹ It was instead largely read by federal appellate courts to impose a higher scienter standard than Congress intended. ¹⁵⁰

Congress revisited the False Claims Act in 1986 precisely because fraud against the government had reached alarming levels, draining 1-10% of the entire federal budget. Over the course of the 1970s, federal appellate courts had limited the False Claims Act's reach by requiring heightened burdens of proof, constraining damages theories, and excluding claims against Medicaid (as the claims were technically submitted to state, not federal, officials). Attributing the courts' restrictive reading of the scienter requirement to the ambiguity of "constructive knowledge", Congress replaced the phrase with "deliberate ignorance" and "reckless

¹⁴⁵*Id.* at 12–13.

¹⁴⁶*Id.* at 13.

¹⁴⁷ *Id.*; RICHARD P. WARD, FRAUD IN THE HEALTHCARE INDUSTRY: A PRIMER, AHLA-PAPERS P09290201 § IV (Am. Health Lawyers Ass'n ed., 2002).

¹⁴⁸S. REP. No. 99-615, at 5 (1980).

 $^{^{149}}Id.$

¹⁵⁰ Id.

¹⁵¹S. REP. No. 99-345, at 3 (1986) ("The Department of Justice has estimated fraud as draining 1 to 10 percent of the entire Federal budget. Taking into account the spending level in 1985 of nearly \$1 trillion, fraud against the Government could be costing taxpayers anywhere from \$10 to \$100 billion annually.").

¹⁵²*Id.* at 19, 21, 31.

disregard" to reach conduct greater than "mere negligence but less than specific intent." Throughout the legislative history, both the House of Representatives and the Senate displayed a heightened sensitivity to the realities of corporate structures that channeled relevant information – especially about legal compliance – away from firm decision-makers. In a 1986 Report, Senator Strom Thurmond noted the hobbling effect of judicial interpretations:

Currently, in judicial districts observing an "actual knowledge" standard, the Government is unable to hold responsible those corporate officers who insulate themselves from knowledge of false claims submitted by lower-level subordinates. This "ostrich-like" conduct which can occur in large corporations poses insurmountable difficulties for civil false claims recoveries. ¹⁵⁴

While the Report somewhat inartfully referred to a "duty to make a limited inquiry," the accompanying discussion made clear that the "duty" imposed should be tailored to the size and sophistication of the party receiving government funds. The An earlier version of the amendments included a duty to investigate that would be "reasonable and prudent to conduct under the circumstances to ascertain the true and accurate basis of the claim or statement." The Senate Governmental Affairs Committee

.

^{153 31} U.S.C. § 3729(b)(1)(A)(ii)-(iii) (2012); *In re* Baycol Prods. Litig., 732 F.3d 869, 876 (8th Cir. 2013); Wilkins *ex rel*. United States v. Ohio, 885 F. Supp. 1055, 1059–60 (S.D. Ohio 1995) (finding that the knowledge requirement is "something less than the elements of fraud [found] at common law") (citing Wang *ex rel*. United States v. FMC Corp., 975 F.2d 1412, 1420 (9th Cir. 1992)); United States v. Oakwood Downriver Med. Ctr., 687 F. Supp. 302, 306 (E.D. Mich. 1988); RICHARD P. WARD & JAMES G. SHEEHAN, CIVIL FALSE CLAIMS: THE EMERGING WEAPON OF CHOICE IN THE PROSECUTION OF HEALTH CARE FRAUD, AHLA-PAPERS P06079509 § II(A) (Am. Health Lawyers Ass'n ed., 1995).

¹⁵⁴S. REP. No. 99-345, at 7 (1986).

¹⁵⁵S. REP. No. 99-345, at 20 (1986).

¹⁵⁶ *Id.*; False Claims Act Amendments: Hearings Before the Subcomm. on Admin. Law and Governmental Relations of the H. Comm. on the Judiciary, 99th Cong. 127 (1986) (statement of Richard K. Willard, Assistant Att'y Gen., Civil Div., Dep't of Justice) ("[A]nyone submitting a claim to the government has a duty – which will vary depending on the nature of the claim and the sophistication of the applicant – to make such reasonable and prudent inquiry as is necessary to be reasonably certain that he is, in fact, entitled to the money sought.").

¹⁵⁷Overview of False Claims and Fraud Legislation: Hearing Before the S. Comm. on the Judiciary, 99th Cong., 25 (1986) ("The 'duty to make inquiry' language should be interpreted to allow for the consideration of factors such as the clarity of the applicable regulations, the relative

made clear that, whatever nuances and distinctions might be made for corporate executives' personal liability, "the corporation would be held responsible for the collective knowledge of its employees under the doctrine of respondeat superior." In hearings, Senator Bill Cohen not only noted the importance of the False Claims Act to apply to fraud in the defense contracting context where it was prevalent, he specifically cited the check-kiting scandal at the financial institution E.F. Hutton as a situation:

> [W]here the top executive said, "we didn't know that that was going on. We didn't know that all that money was being floated out there on these checks. We had no knowledge." And do you say, wait 1 minute. Do the top executives have a higher obligation? Did they have reason to know? Do they have knowledge or should there have been knowledge? That's the tough issue we're getting at here and it seems to me, in view of the amount of false or fictitious claims that have been, I think, perpetrated against the Government and not prosecuted, that there should be some shifting of the burden there. 159

Congressional sensitivity to the structure of information channels in corporations and other large organizations was echoed in the testimony of Executive Branch officials. HHS Inspector General Richard Kusserow summarized the False Claims Act's ambit in a 1982 assessment prepared for Congress when he wrote "[a]s to the liability of an organization, e.g. corporation, etc., it is usually the combined knowledge of the employees which is attributed to the organization "160 Assistant Attorney General Richard K. Willard testified before the Subcommittee on Oversight of Government Management that:

> [G]iven the realities of modern corporate structures, responsible officials may arrange deliberately to shield themselves from knowledge or will be reckless in their submission of claims to the Government. We simply have

sophistication and resources of the citizen, the burdensomeness or ease of the inquiry, the amount of time available, and the costs involved.").

¹⁵⁸Program Fraud Civil Penalties Act of 1985: Hearing Before the Subcomm. on Oversight of Gov't Mgmt. of the S. Comm. on Governmental Affairs, 99th Cong. 22 (1985).

¹⁵⁹Cohen, Government Affairs Report, at 17.

¹⁶⁰Richard Kusserow, Civil Monetary Penalties: A Legal, Investigative and Procedural Guide to the Civil Monetary Penalties Act of 1981, (1982).

to have a standard that is broader than actual knowledge in order to deal with the realities of the modern contracting process. ¹⁶¹

As it applied to healthcare false claims specifically, the Executive's position on the duty to assure accurate claims was eventually codified into a memorandum to all US Attorney's Offices detailing guidelines for the prosecution of healthcare fraud. ¹⁶²

Although Congress understood the possibility of benign mistakes where complex agreements governed claims, ¹⁶³ it specifically designated complex corporate structures as a principal threat to the integrity of federal procurement programs. 164 The amendment's chief sponsor in the House, Representative Howard Berman, articulated several broad instances where a federal contractor may be found to have breached its duty to investigate. 165 Congressman Berman stated that, "Contractors who ignore or fail to inquire about red flags that should alert them to the fact that false claims are being submitted will be liable for those false claims." ¹⁶⁶ Berman also stated that, contractors who prepare reimbursement claims in a "sloppy or unsupervised fashion" should be held liable for violating the FCA. 167 The drafting committee's refusal to express a rigid definition of the duty that they intended to impose on government contractors was not driven by indifference to collective corporate knowledge, but rather the nearly countless circumstances under which parties submitted claims for payment to the government made it "impossible" to articulate the duty in the statute itself. 168

The 2009 Fraud Enforcement and Recovery Act, passed largely to address fraudulent behavior in the housing market that affected federally regulated and federally insured programs, included amendments to the False Claims Act to expand the reach of corporate agents that submitted

¹⁶¹Willard, *supra* note 156, at 9.

¹⁶² See generally Eric H. Holder, U.S. Department of Justice, Memo: Guidance on the Use of the False Claims Act in Civil Health Care Matters (1998).

 $^{^{163}}$ *Id*.

¹⁶⁴S. REP. No. 99-345, at 6-7 (1986).

¹⁶⁵132 CONG. REC. 22, 339 (daily ed. Sept. 9, 1986) (statement of Rep. Howard Berman).

¹⁶⁷132 CONG. REC. H9382-03 (1986) (statement of Rep. Howard Berman).

¹⁶⁸ See William S. Duffey Jr. & Phyllis B. Sumner, Collective Knowledge and Willful Blindness—New Liability Under Old Law, S.C. LAWYER, Jan./Feb. 1994, at 32, 35.

false claims or caused those claims to be submitted. ¹⁶⁹ In 2008, the U.S. Supreme Court determined that the False Claims Act only reached general contractors, or the party actually presenting the claim to the government, not subcontractors or other parties who intended only to defraud the principal entity submitting claims to the government. ¹⁷⁰ FERA overturned the decision, making clear that any party, even if it submitted a claim to an entirely private party, may be subject to False Claims Act liability. ¹⁷¹ In other words, Congress stretched outside the typical boundaries of the firm, so that even parties with whom primary claims submitters contracted were potentially liable for False Claims Act violations.

The Affordable Care Act and Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform Act similarly expanded the types of conduct for which False Claims Act liability would attach, implemented new protections for whistleblowers, and widened FERA's definition of acts protected by the retaliation cause of action. ¹⁷² Despite the numerous sources of law that require corporations to effectively aggregate their employees' knowledge as well as the text and legislative history behind the federal False Claims Act, federal courts have divided on the issue of whether a collective corporate knowledge doctrine is appropriate to determine liability under the law.

B. Collective Corporate Knowledge in the Federal Courts

The use of certain species of collective corporate knowledge doctrines has a long history in the federal courts in both the civil and criminal contexts. ¹⁷³ In *U.S. v. T.I.M.E.-D.C.*, *Inc.*, a federal district court imputed

 $^{^{169}\}mathrm{Fraud}$ Enforcement and Recovery Act of 2009, Pub. L. No. 111-21, 123 Stat. 1617, 1617–18.

¹⁷⁰ Allison Engine Co., Inc. v. United States ex rel. Sanders, 553 U.S. 662, 671–73 (2008).

^{171 123} Stat. 1617, 1622–23.

¹⁷² *Id.* at 1621–22; Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. No. 111-148, 124 Stat. 119, 185, 801 (2010); Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Pub. L. No. 111-203, 124 Stat. 1376, 2079 (2010); United States *ex rel*. Hutcheson v. Blackstone Med., Inc., 647 F.3d 377, 391–92 (1st Cir. 2011); Mason v. Medline Indus., Inc., 731 F. Supp. 730, 736, 740–41 (N.D. III. 2010) (finding that cost reports submitted by the hospital were claims and that the FCA reached claims rendered false by kickbacks paid by a medical supply manufacturer and distributer).

¹⁷³ See Thomas A. Hagemann & Joseph Grinstein, The Mythology of Aggregate Corporate Knowledge: A Deconstruction, 65 GEO. WASH. L. REV. 210, 228 (1997); Ashley S. Kircher, Note, Corporate Criminal Liability Versus Corporate Securities Fraud Liability: Analyzing the Divergence in Standards of Culpability, 46 AM. CRIM. L. REV. 157, 160-61 (2009); Christopher L. Martin, Jr., Comment, Reining in Lincoln's Law: A

the knowledge of dispatchers at a trucking company, who were aware of several drivers' reports of illness, to the corporation for purposes of assessing compliance with the Interstate Commerce Act. 174 T.I.M.E.-D.C., Inc., a motor carrier under federal law, maintained an unexcused absence policy under which, for calling in sick or injured, a letter would issue marking the absence as "unexcused." Upon receipt of medical verification, the company would issue a second, "nullifying" letter. ¹⁷⁶ The company posted no notice of the policy, relying on the "word-of-mouth" of its dispatchers, many of whom did not convey all aspects of the policy. 177 The effect was for impaired drivers to call in to dispatchers, be instructed as to the adverse employment action without being informed of the medical verification "exculpation" provision, and then drive while ill or injured. 178 The corporate defendant raised as a defense that it could not have knowingly and willingly violated federal motor carrier regulations because no manager knew impaired drivers were operating motor carriers. ¹⁷⁹ The court rejected the defense determining that "a corporation cannot plead innocence by asserting that the information obtained by several employees was not acquired by any one individual employee who then would have comprehended its full import." ¹⁸⁰ Under the court's ruling, the government was allowed to meet its evidentiary burden by showing that (1) dispatchers knew of impaired drivers and (2) separate firm managers knew federal law prohibited drivers so impaired from operating motor carriers.¹⁸¹

U.S. v. Bank of New England is considered the seminal case addressing collective knowledge. There, the First Circuit upheld a collective knowledge instruction in a prosecution under the Currency and Foreign Transactions Reporting Act, ¹⁸³ allowing the jury to combine the separate

Call to Limit the Implied Certification Theory of Liability Under the False Claims Act, 101 Calif. L. Rev. 227, 271 (2013).

¹⁷⁷ Hagemann & Grinstein, *supra* note 173, at 230 (citing *T.I.M.E.-D.C.*, *Inc.*, 381 F. Supp. at 739–40).

_

¹⁷⁴381 F. Supp. 730, 738–39 (W.D. Va. 1974).

¹⁷⁵*Id*. at 733.

 $^{^{176}}Id$

¹⁷⁸*Id.* (quoting *T.I.M.E.-D.C.*, *Inc.*, 381 F. Supp. at 736).

¹⁷⁹ Id. at 229 (citing T.I.M.E.-D.C., Inc., 381 F. Supp. at 738, 740).

¹⁸⁰Id. (quoting T.I.M.E.-D.C., Inc., 381 F. Supp. at 738).

¹⁸¹*Id.* (citing *T.I.M.E.-D.C.*, *Inc.*, 381 F. Supp. at 740–41).

¹⁸²Id. at 228.

¹⁸³United States v. Bank of New Eng., N.A., 821 F.2d 844, 856 (1st Cir. 1987).

2016] COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE

knowledge of bank employees who only knew about a client's large transactions and other employees who only knew about regulations requiring the transactions to be reported. 184 The appellate court upheld the trial court's jury instruction that the Bank's "... knowledge is the sum of the knowledge of all of the employees. That is, the bank's knowledge is the totality of what all the employees know within the scope of their employment." The court concluded "[t]he aggregate of those components constitutes the corporation's knowledge of a particular operation. It is irrelevant whether employees administering one component of an operation know the specific activities of employees administering another aspect of the operation... "186 The court clarified that even if separate employees only knew different parts of the reporting requirement, and never communicated their separate knowledge to each other, the bank was still deemed to know that the requirement existed. 187 "Since the Bank had the compartmentalized structure common to all large corporations, the court's collective knowledge instruction [is] not only proper but necessary." 188

After the First Circuit's decision in *Bank of New England*, several district courts permitted jury instructions allowing the use of the collective knowledge doctrine. A D.C. District Court instructed a jury in a False Claims Act case specifically, noting that it was proper since it had previously been applied in both the criminal and the civil contexts. In *United States v. Phillip Morris USA, Inc.*, the district court found that the use of the collective corporate knowledge doctrine was appropriate in the civil RICO context, relying heavily on *Bank of New England* and tenets of agency law.

¹⁸⁵*Id.* at 855.

 $^{^{184}}Id.$

¹⁸⁶*Id.* at 856.

¹⁸⁷ Id. at 855.

¹⁸⁸ Id. at 856.

¹⁸⁹ See, e.g., Gutter v. E.I. Dupont De Nemours, 124 F. Supp. 2d 1291, 1309 (S.D. Fla. 2000).

¹⁹⁰Miller v. Holzmann, 563 F. Supp. 2d 54, 99 (D.D.C. 2008).

¹⁹¹ *Id.* at 100–01 (citing *Bank of New Eng., N.A.*, 821 F.2d at 856; United States v. Phillip Morris USA, Inc., 449 F. Supp. 2d 1, 893–95 (D.D.C. 2006).

¹⁹² Phillip Morris USA, Inc., 449 F. Supp. 2d at 893-95.

1. Corporate Collective Knowledge Is a Logical Extension of Statutory Purpose and Agency Principles

In False Claims Act jurisprudence, collective corporate knowledge doctrines have been used relatively infrequently and their reception by federal appellate courts has been mixed. On one end of the spectrum, federal courts have determined that the legislative history as well as agency principles weigh in favor of the application of a collective corporate knowledge approach in False Claims Act cases. In *UMC Electronics v. United States*, the U.S. Court of Federal Claims referred to Berman's statements on the House floor as part of its support that "at a minimum, every party filing a claim before the contracting officer... has a duty to examine its records to determine what amounts the government already has paid or whether payments are actually owed to subcontractors or vendors." The court held that disavowing such a duty among government contractors would open the door to fraudulent billing.

In Miller v. Holzmann, a case involving fraud in the award and execution of public works projects in Egypt, the D.C. District Court instructed the jury that "corporations are liable for the collective knowledge of all employees and agents within the corporation so long as those individuals obtained their knowledge acting on behalf of the corporation." The D.C. Circuit affirmed, noting that "under basic principles of agency law, corporate defendants are charged with constructive knowledge of all material facts that their agents and officers learn in the scope of their employment." While its order is less clear, the U.S. Court of Federal Claims, on a False Claims Act counterclaim, rejected the plaintiff's attempt to persuade the court to "follow several nonprecedential opinions by other courts, holding that it is inappropriate to aggregate 'collective corporate knowledge' to satisfy the 'knowledge' element of the False Claims Act." In that case, a government contractor argued that it could avoid False Claims Act liability because the person submitting claims for reimbursement from the government did not know

¹⁹⁵Plaintiffs' Proposed Jury Instruction No. 50, Tr. at 54–55, Miller v. Bill Harbert Int'l Constr., Inc., No. 95-CV-01231, 2007 WL 4702245 (D.D.C. May 4, 2007).

¹⁹³UMC Elecs. Co. v. United States, 43 Fed. Cl. 776, 793–94 (1999).

¹⁹⁴See id

¹⁹⁶Miller v. Bill Harbert Int'l Constr., 608 F.3d 871, 901 (2010) (citing 2 William Fletcher, *Cyclopedia of the Law of Corporations* § 790 (2010)).

¹⁹⁷ Morse Diesel Int'l v. United States, 74 Fed. Cl. 601, 624 (2007).

that the amounts included illegal rebates for one of the contractor's subsidiaries. 198

2. Collective Corporate Knowledge Is a Plausible (but Unnecessary) Theory

Other courts have accepted the possibility of using a collective corporate knowledge theory to analyze the statute's scienter requirement, but have found it inapplicable or unnecessary to do so. ¹⁹⁹ In *United States v. United Technologies Corp.*, the U.S. District Court for the District of Connecticut reviewed the arguments for and against application of the collective corporate knowledge doctrine in a defense contracting context, but ultimately determined that "the facts of [the] case [do not] warrant the use of the collective corporate knowledge doctrine to impute knowledge to [Defendant]." That court treated the legislative history's vocabulary of "mere negligence" or "mistake" as something like an affirmative defense: "[Defendant] has succeeded in establishing that the facts of this case show that [its] actions were merely negligent, inadvertent or a mistake. . . ."²⁰¹

In *United States ex rel. Harrison v. Westinghouse Savannah River Co.*, the Fourth Circuit found that application of the collective knowledge doctrine was unnecessary, because one firm agent or employee did in fact have requisite knowledge although it left open the possibility of adopting the doctrine later.²⁰² In that case, the defendant corporation was found to have falsely attested to the Department of Energy that it did not have any organizational conflicts of interest that would interfere with the defendant's performance of a government contract.²⁰³ On appeal, the defendant argued for the adoption of a "single actor" standard, whereby scienter could only be proven if a single corporate officer or agent possessed all the requisite knowledge.²⁰⁴ The court held that adopting the "single actor" standard would incentivize corporations to create offices isolated from the rest of the

¹⁹⁸ See id. at 623-24.

¹⁹⁹See Anthony Ragozino, Replacing the Collective Knowledge Doctrine with a Better Theory for Establishing Corporate Mens Rea: The Duty Stratification Approach, 24 Sw. U. L. Rev. 423, 437–38 (1995).

²⁰⁰51 F. Supp. 2d 167, 199 (D. Conn. 1999).

^{201 1.1}

²⁰²352 F.3d 908, 918 n.9 (4th Cir. 2003).

 $^{^{203}}See\ id.$ at 908.

²⁰⁴ See id. at 918.

corporate structure whose only purpose was to certify government contracts in effect shielding them from ever amalgamating the knowledge that might, in a False Claims Act action, be found to prove scienter. ²⁰⁵

In the retaliation context, the Seventh Circuit rejected a relator's claim that he was terminated for identifying potential false claims because he could not show that his immediate supervisors ran red flags up to corporate decision-makers. The court refused to impute the supervisors' knowledge to the corporation concluding that "the law is clear that it is the decision-makers' knowledge that is crucial . . . companies are not liable under the False Claims Act for every scrap of information that someone in or outside the chain of responsibility might have" but conceded certain exceptions that might result in the application of a collective knowledge doctrine. ²⁰⁷

3. Collective Corporate Knowledge Is Inconsistent With the False Claims Act's Language, Structure and Purpose

At the other end of the spectrum, the D.C. Circuit rejected the use of the collective knowledge doctrine in *United States v. Science Applications International Corp.*²⁰⁸ The defendant, a 14,000-employee large projects firm, was found to have violated the False Claims Act by submitting claims for payment on a consulting contract that attested the defendant was not advising other firms in the same field, when in fact it was.²⁰⁹ The purpose of the attestation was to insure that conflicts-of-interest did not interfere with the development of appropriate guidelines to dispose of radioactive waste for the Nuclear Regulatory Commission.²¹⁰ SAIC was advising both the NRC and two firms, British Nuclear Fuels, Ltd. and the Bechtel Jacobs Company, both of which undertook business activities that might be substantially affected by the regulations the NRC was promulgating.²¹¹ After the NRC discovered the conflict, the U.S. Department of Justice brought a False Claims Act suit because SAIC had sought claim for

²⁰⁵See id. at 919.

²⁰⁶See Halasa v. ITT Educ. Servs., 690 F.3d 844, 846 (7th Cir. 2012) (citing 31 U.S.C. § 3730(h) (2010)).

²⁰⁷*Id.* at 848.

²⁰⁸626 F.3d 1257, 1261 (D.C. Cir. 2010).

²⁰⁹ See id. at 1261–62, 1273.

²¹⁰Id. at 1261–62.

²¹¹ Id. at 1263.

payment that violated the conflict-of-interest terms of its engagement.²¹² The trial court instructed the jury that it could find the defendant liable both through "actual knowledge" and by using the collective knowledge doctrine.²¹³

SAIC argued that in order for the government to prove knowledge under the False Claims Act, it would have to demonstrate "that the defendant knew its claims or statements were false, not merely that the defendant knew underlying facts that were later assembled by the government to construct an allegedly false claim."214 Although the D.C. Circuit conceded that more than one employee at SAIC knew about the NRC's conflicts-ofinterest policy and the materiality of that policy for payment of claims, the court nevertheless determined that the collective corporate knowledge instruction might be more than harmless error:

> even though the jury might well have accepted SAIC's arguments that its compliance system was generally adequate and that individual employees with knowledge of the company's conflicting business relationships honestly and reasonably believed that these relationships created no potential conflicts, it still might have concluded based on the company's "collective knowledge" that SAIC knew about the conflicts.²¹⁵

The SAIC court determined that the use of the collective knowledge was inappropriate because it was inconsistent with what the court interpreted to be the FCA's language, structure, and purpose. 216 The court reasoned that this was inappropriate not only because it allowed the fact-finder to elevate negligence to fraud, but that in doing so the defendant could be liable for treble damages; something that it would not otherwise be liable for in a regular negligence or breach of contract action.²¹⁷

The D.C. Circuit conceded that False Claims Act liability attaches where a corporate defendant structures itself so as to avoid an amalgamation of the information necessary to prove that a false claim was

 $^{^{212}}$ *Id*.

²¹³See id. at 1273.

²¹⁴Brief for Appellant at 30, United States v. Sci. Applications Int'l Corp., 626 F.3d 1257 (D.C. Cir. 2010) (No. 09-5385), 2010 WL 5116419, at *14.

²¹⁵Sci. Applications Int'l Corp, 626 F.3d at 1276.

²¹⁶See id. at 1274.

 $^{^{217}}$ *Id*.

7/10/2016 6:54 PM

knowingly submitted. ²¹⁸ The court cited the Senate Committee Reports from the 1986 amendments taking aim at corporate compartmentalization²¹⁹ but nevertheless concluded that a collective corporate knowledge instruction risked False Claims Act liability for negligent or even honest mistakes inconsistently with the statute's legislative history.²²⁰

The U.S. District Court for the Western District of Pennsylvania adopted the D.C. Circuit's reasoning in United States v. Educational Management Corporation, at least insofar as it rejected a per se collective corporate knowledge theory.²²¹ The district court determined that although the False Claims Act intended "to capture the ostrich-like conduct which can occur in large corporations where corporate officers insulate themselves from knowledge of false claims submitted by lower-level subordinates" it was not necessary since plaintiffs had adequately alleged scienter on the part of top managers.²²²

In United States v. Fadul, the government brought a False Claims Act suit against a doctor who owned a medical practice allegedly submitting fraudulent Medicare and Medicaid reimbursement claims. 223 The defendant was alleged to have knowingly operated a billing system that regularly generated two bills for one medical treatment.²²⁴ The government's complaint further alleged that the defendant had been approached by his billing staff on several occasions with concerns about the operation of the billing system but that the defendant instructed the billing staff to continue billing as they had been. 225 In the government's motion for summary judgment, it argued first that actual knowledge was present, but in the alternative it argued that collective knowledge would suffice to show scienter. 226 The district court rejected the government's attempt to prove scienter through collective knowledge. 227 Although the court followed the

```
<sup>218</sup>Id. at 1274–75.
```

²¹⁹ *Id.* at 1274.

 $^{^{220}}Id$

²²¹871 F. Supp. 2d 433, 452 (W.D. Pa. 2012).

²²²Id. at 453–54.

²²³DKC 11-0385, 2013 WL 781614, at *2, *5 (D. Md. Feb. 28, 2013).

²²⁴*Id.* at *1, *2.

²²⁵*Id.* at *5.

²²⁶Memorandum in Support of Motion for Summary Judgment, United States v. Fadul, No. DKC 11-0385, 2013 WL 781614, at *2, *5 (D. Md. Feb. 28, 2013) (No. DKC-11-385), 2012 WL 8500087, at *12.

²²⁷ Fadul, 2013 WL 781614, at *9.

Harrison holding where the corporate officer who has knowledge of the falsity need not also be the officer who submitted the claim, the Fadul court cited the D.C. Circuit Court's holding in SAIC in rejecting collective knowledge as an appropriate basis for scienter. The Fadul court concluded: "When the Government seeks to hold an entity liable under the False Claims Act, it cannot rely on the collective knowledge of the entity's agents to establish scienter. . . . Instead, the Government must prove an entity's scienter by demonstrating that a particular employee or officer acted knowingly."²²⁹

C. Solving the Collective Corporate Knowledge Disagreement through Burden Shifting: Mere Negligence or Mistake as Affirmative Defenses

The D.C. Circuit's conclusion in *SAIC* is in tension with the legislative history and statutory purpose behind the False Claims Act, especially when read in light of amendments passed under the Fraud Enforcement and Recovery Act, Dodd-Frank, and the Affordable Care Act, all of which were preoccupied at least in large part with the threat large complex business structures posed to federal programs or federally insured programs. While it is true that Congress did not intend to ensnare firms that committed honest mistakes or "mere negligence", the broader history suggests that for large business organizations or complex government contracting schemes, the duty to investigate the veracity of claims would grow correspondingly heavier. The effect of the D.C. Circuit's analysis is precisely the opposite of what Congress intended: instead of allowing the size of the firm to influence its duty to investigate, the decision effectively allows firms to use their large size and/or complexity to evade liability. Indeed, the decision closely tracks the views expressed by the National Defense Industrial Association (NDIA) in an amicus curiae brief supporting SAIC.²³⁰ NDIA argued that the collective knowledge doctrine was both impractical and inappropriate in light of modern corporate structure. 231 NDIA stressed the problem of developing an infallible method of fusing "disparate pieces of

²²⁹ Id.

 $^{^{228}}$ *Id*.

²³⁰ See Brief for National Defense Industrial Association as Amicus Curiae Supporting Defendant-Appellant and Reversal, United States v. Sci. Applications Int'l Cor., 626 F.3d 1257 (D.C. Cir. 2010) (No. 09-5385), 2010 WL 5116417.

 $^{^{231}}See\ id.$ at 4.

7/10/2016 6:54 PM

306

knowledge – particularly in a company with tens of thousands of employees and dozens of offices spread across the globe."²³²

No court has explicitly tailored a False Claims Act defendant's duty to investigate the veracity of claims to the size and sophistication of the submitting party as Congress envisioned. To some extent this may reflect courts' hesitance to attempt to draw lines between large and small firms or they may simply be relying on the Department of Justice and US Attorneys' offices to filter their cases based on the strength of evidence regardless of entity size or sophistication.

What courts have done as an approximate proxy for entity size is to construct a series of affirmative defenses available to False Claims Act defendants who invoke a given reimbursement scheme's complexity.²³³ For example, in United States ex rel. Hagood v. Sonoma County Water Agency, the defendant was accused of submitting a contract that used an impermissible method to perform its cost analysis. ²³⁴ The defendant claimed that its use of an improper cost calculation method did not fall within the statutory definition of "knowingly," because the defendant believed its method was legal.²³⁵ Although the Ninth Circuit determined that the defendant's position was an issue for the fact-finder, it concluded that, "[t]o take advantage of a disputed legal question, as may have happened here, is to be neither deliberately ignorant nor recklessly disregardful."²³⁶ In Tyger Const. Co. Inc. v. United States, in a situation factually similar to Hagood, the Court of Federal Claims held that "[a]ttaching . . . FCA liability to expressions of legal opinion would have an impermissibly stifling effect on the legitimate presentation of claims."²³⁷

Similar to the defense of mistaken legal theory, it is possible, although untested, that a defendant may exculpate itself by arguing that it lacked appropriate guidance on how to properly submit a reimbursement claim or that the guidelines governing the claim were ambiguous. ²³⁸ In *United States v. Krizek*, the government contended that the billing code the defendant

²³³ See United States. ex rel. Hagood v. Sonoma Cty. Water Agency, 929 F.2d 1416, 1421 (9th Cir. 1991).

 $^{^{232}}$ *Id*.

²³⁴*Id.* at 1417–18.

²³⁵Brief of the Appellee at 33, 34, United States ex rel. Hagood v. Sonoma Cty. Water Agency, 929 F.2d 1416 (9th Cir. 1991) (No. 95-16092), 1995 WL 17069941, at *14.

²³⁶Sonoma Cty. Water Agency, 929 F.2d at 1421.

²³⁷28 Fed. Cl. 35, 56 (1993).

²³⁸Salcido, supra note 120, at 6–7.

used covered only time spent working directly with the patient, not time outside the patient's presence working on his or her case. The court held that the government's contention was not supported by the actual language of the code, and that doctors should, "be given clear guidance as to what services are reimbursable." ²⁴⁰

Although implicit in the district court's decision in *United States v. United Technologies Corp.*, the burden-shifting approach to collective corporate knowledge cases effectively advance Congress's interest in holding large business organizations to a higher duty to investigate the veracity of claims while ensuring an adequate defense to genuine instances of mistake by government contractors. The government, of course, does not pursue collective corporate knowledge theories in every False Claims Act case. Indeed, such a theory is unnecessary when there is evidence of actual knowledge on the part of corporate decision-makers. By allowing the government to introduce a theory of collective corporate knowledge but allowing defendants an affirmative defense of mistake or mere negligence, the statutory scheme envisioned by Congress would be better respected than rejecting the theory outright.

It is also true that *after* a False Claims Act complaint is unsealed, law firms representing large firm defendants will assert their representation over current and former employees.²⁴¹ The principal purpose of that assertion (often made without having even contacted the employee in question) is to prevent government attorneys from interviewing the former employee without the primary defendant's knowledge.²⁴² The implication for purposes of the collective corporate knowledge doctrine, however, is clear: a defendant cannot have it both ways. Either the attorneys for the defendant

²⁴¹ See Kathryn M. Fenton & Ryan C. Thomas, "The Rules of Professional Conduct Are Not Aspirational": Joint Representation of Corporations and Their Employees, THE ANTITRUST SOURCE, June 2009, at 4; Daniel C. Headrick & Ryan L. Harrison, You Have the Right to an Attorney, But It Might Not Be Me: Understanding Corporate Miranda Warnings, FOR THE DEFENSE, Apr. 2013, at 39; see also Sarah Helene Duggin, Internal Corporate Investigations: Legal, Ethics, Professionalism and the Employee Interview, 2003 COLUM. BUS. L. REV. 859, 903 (2003).

²³⁹859 F. Supp. 5, 10 (D.D.C. 1994).

²⁴⁰*Id.* at 10–11.

²⁴²See David M. Brodsky, *Multiple Representation of the Corporation and its Employees*, C460 ALI-ABA 165, 174 (1989); see also Laurence A. Weiss & Michael M. Sevi, *Separate Representation of Corporate Employees During Internal Investigations and Litigation*, 17 CORP. GOVERNANCE ADVISOR, No. 4, July/Aug. 2009, available at 2009 WL 2231631 (C.C.H.), at *4.

represent current and former employees (and thus are responsible for their collective knowledge) or they are not.

III. THE FALSE CLAIMS ACT AND THE FINANCIAL INTEGRITY OF THE AFFORDABLE CARE ACT

While challenges to the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act have focused on core mechanisms like compelled participation in the insurance pool and the availability of subsidies for those purchasing insurance from federal exchanges, Congress was just as aware that healthcare fraud accompanying increased utilization, both from criminal activity and from large providers skirting rules on submitting appropriate claims. In 2008, the FBI arrested doctors and patients who submitted over 140,000 false claims for pretending to receive expensive HIV-drug treatments.²⁴³ On October 13, 2010, federal and state law enforcement officials indicted 44 individuals for billing Medicare for over \$100 million for "services" that were never provided at phantom clinics.²⁴⁴ One pharmacist bilked Medicaid for over \$1.8 million in less than a year by submitting phony claims for prescriptions that he never filled. 245 Yet not all of the improprieties are committed by easily identifiable perpetrators. Because Medicaid and Medicare "pay and chase" – that is, reimburse claims as a matter of course and then pursue improper billing later – millions are also lost for services, drugs, or supplies that are unnecessary, not performed, or are of a lower quality or more costly than those that are actually administered or provided. 246 "Major corporations such as pharmaceutical and medical device manufacturers and institutions such as hospitals and nursing facilities have also committed fraud, sometimes on a grand scale." ²⁴⁷ Physicians may refer patients to

²⁴³Carrie Johnson, *Medical Fraud a Growing Problem*, WASH. POST, June 13, 2008, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/06/12/AR2008061203915_2.html.

²⁴⁴Press Release, Dep't. of Justice, Manhattan U.S. Attorney Charges 44 Members and Associates of an Armenian-American Organized Crime Enterprise with \$100 Million Medicare Fraud (Oct. 13, 2010), http://newyork.fbi.gov/dojpressrel/pressrel10/nyfo101310.htm.

²⁴⁵Melissa Grace, *Pharmacist Patrick Alcindor Stole \$1.8M from Taxpayers in Medicaid Fraud Scheme, Lawyers Argue*, N.Y. DAILY NEWS, Nov. 4, 2010, http://www.nydailynews.com/n y_local/2010/11/04/20101104_pharmacist_patrick_alcindor_stole_18m_from_taxpayers_in_medicaid_fraud_scheme_la.html.

²⁴⁶ See 75 Fed. Reg. 58238 (Proposed Sept. 23, 2010).

²⁴⁷ Testimony of Daniel R. Levinson, Inspector General, U.S. Dep't. of Health & Human Services, March 4, 2010, http://oig.hhs.gov/testimony/docs/2010/3-4-10LevinsonHAppropsSub.pdf.

providers with whom they share a financial interest and create incentives to raise costs or pay kick-backs, but Congress has curtailed such practices with the Anti-Kickback Statute and Stark Law. ²⁴⁸ In addition, providers benefit from what appear to be even benign mistakes. For example, charging a patient for an "office visit" when he or she only visited for a flu shot, is a tactic known as "upcoding" that results in a higher reimbursement for the health care provider. ²⁴⁹

Moreover, insurance offered by private third party payers through state and federal exchanges has been interpreted under the Obama Administration as exempt from relevant fraud prevention laws. This interpretation, however, is likely to change as the affordability of the law comes under additional pressure. For example, if it comes clear that insurers are accepting subsidies from the federal government in exchange for "phantom" enrollees, that interpretation of the law is likely to change.

Prior to the passage of the Affordable Care Act, the General Accounting Office issued regular reports which indicated that CMS could not keep pace with enforcement demands. On June 28, 2005, the GAO reported that CMS had only 8 employees devoted to chasing down improper Medicaid billing.²⁵³ On March 3, 2010, the GAO reported that between 2005 and 2008, CMS had failed to ensure that Medicare Part D drug plan providers

²⁴⁸42 U.S.C. § 1395nn (2012); 42 C.F.R. §§ 411.350–411.389 (2015); see also Provider Compliance Training, Take the Initiative. Cultivate a Culture of Compliance With Health Care Laws, OIG, http://oig.hhs.gov/compliance/provider-compliance-training/files/StarkandAKSChart Handout508.pdf.

²⁴⁹U.S. DEP'T OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, CENTERS FOR MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVICES, MEDICARE CLAIMS PROCESSING MANUAL, at 26 (Feb. 5, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Regulations-and Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/Downloads/clm104c18.pdf.

²⁵⁰ See Letter from Kathleen Sebelius, Secretary of Health and Human Services, to Jim McDermott, U.S. Representative, Wash. 7th Cong. District (October 30, 2013), http://mcdermott.house.gov/images/The%20Honorable%20Jim%20McDermott.pdf.

²⁵¹Robert Pear, *Strategic Move Exempts Health Law from Broader U.S. Statute*, N.Y. TIMES, Nov. 4, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/05/us/politics/federal-health-law-may-not-be-a-federal-health-care-program.html?_r=0.

²⁵²Jeffrey B. Hammond, *What Exactly Is Healthcare Fraud After the Affordable Care Act?*, 42 STETSON L. REV. 35, 37–38 (2012).

²⁵³U.S. GOV'T ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE, GAO-05-855T, MEDICAID FRAUD AND ABUSE: CMS'S COMMITMENT TO HELPING STATES SAFEGUARD PROGRAM DOLLARS IS LIMITED (2005), *available at* http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d05855t.pdf.

had implemented policies to prevent and catch fraud and waste. ²⁵⁴ The same month, GAO reported that even where CMS or its agents had identified weaknesses in provider billing processes, CMS failed to act on its recommendations. ²⁵⁵ The GAO reports focus generally on the universe of command-and-control and performance standards regulations that are in place but have not been implemented because the HHS OIG or CMS are unable – by virtue of resource scarcity – to coordinate or enforce. With the passage of the Affordable Care Act, Congress increased the budget for HHS's oversight activities by approximately \$35 million per year for ten years and mandated the development of better screening and data-sharing processes. ²⁵⁶

A. Fraud Prevention and Enforcement and Healthcare Entitlements

Despite the contentious, partisan disagreement over the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, one basic principle that commentators across the political spectrum agreed upon was the urgent need to address pervasive fraud in government funded health care programs. ²⁵⁷ The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) estimated that the United States spent \$2.4 trillion on health care in 2008, with a projected 5.8% per annum increase through 2022. ²⁵⁸ One Government Accountability Office (GAO) report noted that from 1970 until 2009 health care spending in the federal

²⁵⁴U.S. GOV'T ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE, GAO-10-481T, MEDICARE PART D: CMS OVERSIGHT OF PART D SPONSORS' FRAUD AND ABUSE PROGRAMS HAS BEEN LIMITED, BUT CMS PLANS OVERSIGHT EXPANSION (2010), *available at* http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-10-481T

²⁵⁵U.S. Gov't Accountability Office, GAO-10-143, Medicare Recovery Audit Contracting: Weaknesses Remain in Addressing Vulnerabilities to Improper Payments, although Improvements Made to Contract Oversight (2010), *available at* http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d10143.pdf.

²⁵⁶Press Release, U.S. Dep't. of Health & Human Services, Attorney General Holder and Secretary Sebelius Kick-Off First Regional Health Care Fraud Prevention Summit in Miami (July 16, 2010), http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/attorney-general-holder-and-secretary-sebelius-kick-off-first-regional-health-care-fraud-prevention-summit-in-miami-98604294.html.

²⁵⁷ See Kirk Ogrosky & Daniel Kracov, The Impact of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act on Fraud Prevention and Enforcement, ARNOLD & PORTER LLP, C-1, http://www.arnoldporter.com/resources/documents/Arnold%26PorterLLP_ABA_Ogrosky_Kracov_2010.pdf (last visited July 22, 2014).

²⁵⁸Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, *National Health Expenditure Projections* 2012–2022 (last visited Apr. 8, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/Downloads/Proj2012.pdf.

budget increased from approximately 8.3 to 26.9 percent.²⁵⁹ In real dollars "Medicare spending, which represents a large share of federal health care expenditures, is projected to increase from approximately \$519 billion in 2010 to approximately \$922 billion in 2020."²⁶⁰

Government watchdogs have long known that Medicare and Medicaid are particularly susceptible to fraud, waste, abuse, and improper payments. The GAO has designated both Medicare and Medicaid as "high-risk" government spending programs. The National Health Care Anti-Fraud Association (NHCAA) recently estimated that losses due to fraud accounted for at least 3% of all federal health care spending. The Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) places the estimated losses even higher, having assessed that 10% of all federal health care spending was in response to fraudulent claims. In 2009 dollars, those estimates represented between \$70 billion and \$234 billion respectively. The GAO reported that hospitals alone accounted for "nearly 20 percent of the 2,339 subjects of civil fraud cases investigated in 2010."

In spite of conservative opposition to the passage of the ACA, the focus on health care fraud afforded an opportunity for bipartisanship. The legislative history is replete with both liberal and conservative commentators decrying the levels of fraud and waste within health care

²⁵⁹U.S. GOV'T ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE, GAO-12-355, IMPLEMENTATION OF FINANCIAL INCENTIVE PROGRAMS UNDER FEDERAL FRAUD AND ABUSE LAWS (2012), *available at* http://gao.gov/assets/590/589793.pdf.

 $^{^{260}}$ *Id*.

²⁶¹U.S. GOV'T ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE, GAO-11-409T, MEDICARE AND MEDICAID FRAUD, WASTE, AND ABUSE: EFFECTIVE IMPLEMENTATION OF RECENT LAWS AND AGENCY ACTIONS COULD HELP REDUCE IMPROPER PAYMENTS (2011), available at http://www.gao.gov/assets/130/125646.pdf.

²⁶²National Health Care Anti-Fraud Association, *Combating Health Care Fraud in a Post-Reform World: Seven Guiding Principles for Policymakers*, (Oct. 6, 2010), http://www.enterrasolutions.com/media/docs/2013/03/NHCAA-whitepaper-on-Healthcare-Fraud.pdf.

²⁶³Howard Levinson, *The Dollars and Cents of Health Care Fraud and Abuse*, BRIGHTERION (April 9, 2010), http://www.brighterion.com/PDFArticles/TheDollarsandCentsofHealthCareFrau dandAbuse.pdf.

²⁶⁴See id.

²⁶⁵U.S. GOV'T ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE, GAO-13-213T, HEALTH CARE FRAUD TYPES OF PROVIDERS INVOLVED IN MEDICARE CASES, AND CMS EFFORTS TO REDUCE FRAUD (2012), available at http://www.gao.gov/assets/660/650341.pdf.

systems.²⁶⁶ In floor debates from November through December 2009 Democratic Senators Max Baucus and Patrick Leahy were vocal advocates for the potential of the ACA's anti-fraud provisions to reduce future false claims.²⁶⁷ Conservatives, like Senators Mike Enzi and Tom Coburn argued, not that the ACA would increase fraud, but that the ACA's anti-fraud provisions did not go far enough.²⁶⁸ In testimony on the Senate floor, Senator Coburn argued that \$125 billion dollars a year was lost to "fraud, waste, and abuse" in Medicare/Medicaid.²⁶⁹

While the Affordable Care Act adopted specific measures aimed at the financial risk posed by fraud, those measures largely targeted new providers and those undertaking criminal, sensational, but often less impactful healthcare fraud. The Obama Administration established the Health Care Fraud Prevention and Enforcement Action Team (HEAT), a cabinet level task force designed to reduce fraud.²⁷⁰ The ACA's anti-fraud provisions introduced the use of "sophisticated information-technology platforms, comprehensive data mining, and increased financial and human resources."²⁷¹ The GAO said as much in a 2012 report: "Although targeting certain types of providers that CMS has identified as high risk may be useful, it may allow other types of providers committing fraud to go unnoticed."

Together, hospital care, physician and clinical services, and prescription drugs account for approximately 62% of the nation's healthcare expenditures. The healthcare sectors described below represent key vulnerabilities for the submission of false claims related to these sectors.

²⁶⁶See 155 CONG. REC. 28, 717 (statement of Sen. Leahy).

²⁶⁷ See 155 CONG. REC. 28, 717–33, 168 (2009).

²⁶⁸155 CONG. REC. 28,835 (2009) (statement of Sen. Coburn).

 $^{^{269}}$ Id. ("One little secret that is not in this bill, that has not been addressed in this bill, is the estimate by a Harvard researcher that there is \$120 billion to \$150 billion a year in fraud in Medicare alone.").

²⁷⁰Ogrosky, *supra* note 259. HEAT strike forces currently operate in Baton Rouge, Louisiana; Brooklyn, New York; Chicago, Illinois; Dallas, Texas; Detroit, Michigan; Houston, Texas; Los Angeles, California; and Miami and Tampa Bay, Florida. *See* STOP MEDICARE FRAUD, http://www.stopmedicarefraud.gov/aboutfraud/heattaskforce/index.html (last visited July 23, 2014).

²⁷¹Hammond, *supra* note 255, at 36.

²⁷²Health Expenditures, CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/health-expenditures.htm (last visited Mar. 14, 2016).

1. Hospitals

Hospitals represent a key source of false claims because of the multiple ways in which claims may be coded, conditions of payment, and conditions of participation imposed by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services and state agencies, and the large, complex bureaucracy overseeing those processes. Indeed, not only are hospital systems consolidating and becoming larger and more complex, they are adding physicians as direct employees. The latter trend provides a larger incentive for hospitals to compensate physicians according to the value of their referrals, a practice that is not only illegal but raises the costs of care generally. Hospitals have been found to pay doctors above fair market value and in ways that were not commercially reasonable unless the value of the doctors' referrals was taken into consideration. As healthcare providers become larger and more complex, a collective corporate knowledge theory of liability will be necessary to effectively regulate that size and complexity.

In 2015, for example, nearly 500 hospitals nationwide paid more than \$250 million for implanting heart defibrillators in post-surgical patients whose recoveries may have avoided the necessity of such a device. The implication was that hospitals were violating standards of clinical care in order to receive the reimbursements Medicare and Medicaid paid for the implantations. Hospitals have also been found to double-bill federal reimbursement programs by charging for services provided as part of inpatient care, but also by seeking reimbursement for the same person when

²⁷³See U.S. Gov't Accountability Office, Medicare Application of the False Claims Act to Hospital Billing Practices (1998).

²⁷⁴David M. Cutler & Fiona Scott Morton, *Hospitals, Market Share, and Consolidation*, 310 JAMA 1964, 1964–65 (2013) ("What was once a set of independent hospitals having arms-length relationships with physicians and clinicians who provide ambulatory care is becoming a small number of locally integrated health systems, generally built around large, prestigious academic medical centers . . . The average local system has 3.2 independent hospitals. From 2007 to 2012, 432 hospital merger and acquisition deals were announced, involving 835 hospitals.").

²⁷⁵Melanie Evans, *Consolidation creating giant hospital systems*, MODERN HEALTHCARE (June 21, 2014), http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20140621/MAGAZINE/306219980.

 $^{^{276}} See\,$ Dep't of Health and Human Servs., OIG Compliance Program Guidance for Pharmaceutical Manufacturers (2003).

²⁷⁷Nearly 500 Hospitals Pay United States More Than \$250 Million to Resolve False Claims Act Allegations Related to Implantation of Cardiac Devices, DEP'T OF JUST. (Oct. 30, 2015), http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/nearly-500-hospitals-pay-united-states-more-250-million-resolve-false-claims-act-allegations.

 $^{^{278}}$ *Id*.

314

he or she becomes an outpatient case.²⁷⁹ A similar scheme allowed hospitals to charge federal reimbursement programs for individual lab tests on a single sample, even when all necessary results could be obtained from a single test.²⁸⁰ "Because the Medicare program involves millions of claims submitted by thousands of providers, the cumulative effect of even small overpayments can involve billions of dollars in . . . losses."²⁸¹

2. Pharmaceuticals

Prescription drugs account for between 9-10% of all health spending and pharmaceutical firms have long engaged in practices that raise the cost of drugs. When contracting with the government directly, for example, for bulk purchases by the Veterans' Administration, pharmaceutical firms have made explicit promises as to favorable pricing that they have later violated. Pharmaceutical firms have paid direct and indirect inducements to physicians and other providers to both prescribe more expensive medications as well as to prescribe medications "off-label" or for conditions other than those approved by the Food and Drug Administration. Indeed, pharmaceutical firms have paid billions of dollars in settlements under the False Claims Act for inducements and off-label marketing of pharmaceuticals that raise prices for Medicare, Medicaid, and the Veterans' Administration.

_

²⁷⁹U.S. GEN. ACCOUNTING OFFICE, MEDICARE APPLICATION OF THE FALSE CLAIMS ACT TO HOSPITAL BILLING PRACTICES (1998); DEP'T OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVS., MEDICARE CONTINUES TO PAY TWICE FOR NONPHYSICIAN OUTPATIENT SERVICES PROVIDED SHORTLY BEFORE OR DURING AN INPATIENT STAY (2012).

²⁸⁰U.S. GEN. ACCOUNTING OFFICE, MEDICARE APPLICATION OF THE FALSE CLAIMS ACT TO HOSPITAL BILLING PRACTICES (1998).

 $^{^{281}}$ *Id*.

²⁸²Health Expenditures, CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/health-expenditures.htm (last visited Mar. 14, 2016).

²⁸³ See Steinke v. Merck & Co., 432 F. Supp. 2d 1082, 1087 (D. Nev. 2006).

²⁸⁴Marc-Andre Gagnon & Joel Lexchin, *The Cost of Pushing Pills: A New Estimate of Pharmaceutical Promotion Expenditures in the United States*, 5 PLOS MEDICINE 29, 31 (2008); *see* Michael A. Steinman et al., *The Promotion of Gabapentin: An Analysis of Internal Industry Documents*, 145 ANNALS OF INTERNAL MED. 284, 285–86 (2006); *see also* United States *ex rel*. Franklin v. Parke-Davis, Div. of Warner-Lambert Co., 147 F. Supp. 2d 39, 45 (D. Mass. 2001).

²⁸⁵Marshall Walker, Ten Largest False Claims Act Settlements By Pharmaceutical Companies, NATIONAL WHISTLEBLOWER (Oct. 20, 2014), http://www.nationalwhistleblower.com/blog/2014/10/ten-largest-false-claims-act-settlements-pharmaceutical-companies/; see Pharmaceutical Manufacturers to Pay \$421.2 Million to Settle

Relatedly, pharmaceutical firms found guilty of these practices are also large and complex. Pfizer, the world's second largest pharmaceutical firm, employs nearly 80,000 people across multiple divisions. Merck has nearly 70,000 employees while Johnson & Johnson employs over 125,000 employees in a more complex business structure. Detailed below, these large, complex business organizations allow the development of vocabulary, divided roles, and implicit communication channels that facilitate the submission of false and fraudulent claims.

3. Hospice

Although not generally thought of as a core federal health expenditure, hospice – care for those patients with a diagnosis of six months or less to live if a terminal illness runs its normal course – is one of the fastest growing costs of federal reimbursement schemes, which began covering hospice in 1983. According to the National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization, the number of people using hospice increased from 495,000 in 1997 to 1.3 million in 2006—an increase of 162% during 10 years. While cancer remains the top diagnosis among hospice enrollments, its percentage is decreasing as more patients are referred to hospice with diagnoses like Alzheimer's, dementia, and failure to thrive. Between 2002 and 2008, four in ten Medicare patients died while under the care of a hospice provider.

False Claims Act Cases, DOJ (Dec. 7, 2010), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/pharmaceutical-manufacturers-pay-4212-million-settle-false-claims-act-cases.

-

²⁸⁶Iain M. Cockburn, *The Changing Structure of the Pharmaceutical Industry*, 23 HEALTH AFFAIRS 10, 10 (2004) ("The vertical structure of the industry prior to 1980 can nonetheless be characterized as being essentially binary, with a clear distinction drawn between upstream open science and a downstream commercial sector dominated by 'Big Pharma'—about forty large, highly integrated firms.").

²⁸⁷ Pfizer's number of employees from 2006 to 2015, STATISTA (2016), http://www.statista.com/statistics/281387/number-of-employees-at-pfizer-since-2006/.

²⁸⁸ Canada's Best Employers, FORBES (May 2015), http://www.forbes.com/companies/johnson-johnson/; Company Fact Sheet, MERCK (Dec. 31, 2015), http://www.merck.com/about/our-history/facts/home.html.

²⁸⁹Jennifer W. Thompson et al., US Hospice Industry Experienced Considerable Turbulence from Changes in Ownership, Growth, and Shift To For-Profit Status, 31 HEALTH AFFAIRS 1286, 1286 (2012).

²⁹⁰NHPCO Facts and Figures: Hospice Care in America, NHPCO (2012), http://www.nhpco.org/sites/default/files/public/Statistics_Research/2012_Facts_Figures.pdf.

²⁹¹ Id

The industry has changed form in response to the federal reimbursement scheme. In 1992, 13% of federally certified hospices were for-profit; in 1999 that number swelled to 27%. ²⁹² By 2002, that number had grown to 47%. ²⁹³ As of 2010, the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission estimated that there were 3,555 Medicare-certified hospices in the United States, over half of which were for-profit providers. ²⁹⁴ For-profit providers accounted 'almost entirely' for the increase in providers after 2002. ¹² In addition to the growth of for-profit hospices, they are also growing larger and, in those larger hospices, stays are getting longer. ²⁹⁵

These numbers are consistent with an aging population that is increasingly burdened by cancer, diabetes, and heart disease. However, the numbers also reflect the enrollment of ineligible patients (in many cases, older people with virtually nothing wrong with them) and provision of care not justified by federal reimbursement rules.

For initial admission to hospice, a patient's status must be certified by his or her attending physician and a physician member of the hospice provider's interdisciplinary group; subsequent hospice periods need only to be certified by either the attending physician or a hospice physician, not both.²⁹⁶ In addition to being certified as terminally ill, when a patient elects to enroll in hospice he or she must agree to forego curative care and receive only palliative care for terminal illness.²⁹⁷ A recipient may initially enroll for two ninety day periods, followed by an unlimited number of sixty day periods.²⁹⁸ The patient must be recertified as terminally ill at the beginning of each period of care after the first.²⁹⁹ After eligibility is established, the federal hospice benefit generally provides four types of care: (1) inpatient respite care, (2) general inpatient care, (3) routine home care, and (4) continuous home care.³⁰⁰ Inpatient respite care allows for short-term

²⁹²Karl Lorenz et al., *Cash and Compassion: Profit Status and the Delivery of Hospice Services*, 5 J. PALLIATIVE MED. 507, 508 (2004).

²⁹³Kelly Noe & Pamela C. Smith, *Quality Measures for the U.S. Hospice System*, 37 AGEING INT'L 165, 168 (2012).

²⁹⁴Thompson, *supra* note 289.

²⁹⁵Michael J. McCue & Jon M. Thompson, *Operational and Financial Performance of Publicly Traded Hospice Companies*, 8 J. PALLIATIVE MED. 1196, 1198 (2005).

²⁹⁶42 C.F.R. § 418.22(c).

²⁹⁷42 C.F.R. § 418.24(b).

²⁹⁸42 C.F.R. § 418.21.

²⁹⁹42 C.F.R. § 418.22(a).

³⁰⁰42 C.F.R. § 418.202.

inpatient hospice services to provide relief to the patient's primary caregiver. General inpatient care is provided when the patient's pain and other symptoms cannot be adequately managed in any other setting. Routine home care is intended to be the primary type of care that hospice services provide. These are the general services provided to hospice patients; this care is usually given either at home or in a nursing facility. Routine home care provides the lowest daily reimbursement rate to the hospice provider.

Continuous home care is also rendered at the patient's home or a nursing facility; however, it is only furnished when medically necessary during a period of "crisis." Continuous care is intended to be short term and patients should not generally be able to perform routine tasks or leave their place of care unnecessarily. Continuous or "crisis" care provides the highest level of daily reimbursement to the hospice provider. Hospice providers have been shown not only to enroll ineligible patients and keep ineligible patients on hospice care, but also to characterize their conditions so as to receive higher reimbursements even when there was no clinical indication warranting higher reimbursement level care.

B. The Affordable Care Act's Focus on Healthcare Fraud

To be sure, the Affordable Care Act included provisions aimed at addressing some of the problems posed by the inevitable increase in the submission of false claims, but it did not fundamentally alter the "pay and chase" model whereby claims are paid first and investigated later. ³⁰² Indeed, the bulk of Congressional action to address fraud under the ACA was aimed at increasing the effectiveness of the Federal False Claims Act, ensuring that it would be the primary tool to protect against the risk that fraud would jeopardize the integrity of the health care reform law.

1. Affordable Care Act Measures to Screen High-Risk Providers and Add Compliance Requirements

The ACA created screening procedures for new health care providers seeking to obtain reimbursement, and imposed new compliance

^{301 42} C.F.R. § 418.204(a).

³⁰²T.R. Goldman, *Health Policy Brief Eliminating Fraud and Abuse*, HEALTH AFFAIRS (July 31, 2012), http://healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief_pdfs/healthpolicybrief_72.pdf.

requirements on existing providers.³⁰³ The new screening procedures included assessing the risk levels of fraud, waste, and abuse by categories of providers.³⁰⁴ The ACA mandated that the OIG establish standards for provider compliance with reimbursement guidelines.³⁰⁵ Providers could be subject to these compliance programs for repeated suspicious or false claims.³⁰⁶ Additionally, the ACA imposes requirements for providers to disclose any affiliation with a provider that has "uncollected debt; has been or is subject to a payment suspension under a Federal health care program[]; has been excluded from participation under [Medicare], [Medicaid], or [CHIP]; or has had its billing privileges denied or revoked."³⁰⁷ Upon such a disclosure (which are rarely imposed and, then, only upon small providers), the ACA allows CMS to deny or revoke enrollment if these affiliations pose an undue risk to the program's integrity.³⁰⁸ The Affordable Care Act provides \$350 million over 10 years (FY 2011 through FY 2020) through the Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control Account.

Finally, the ACA expanded the CMS "integrated data repository" to integrate data from all federal health care programs. The ACA notably mandated the centralization of claims data from Medicare, Medicaid and CHIP, the Veterans Administration, the Department of Defense, the Social Security Disability Insurance program, and the Indian Health Service in an effort to ease the job of law enforcement officials, such as HEAT strike forces, in identifying fraudulent claims. The ACA's data sharing provisions also authorized greater access on the part of DOJ and HHS-OIG to claims and payment databases, and created a centralized repository of "false front providers" that have already been identified as nefarious defrauders. It is a support of the control of

The ACA also altered Section 1877 of the Social Security Act, commonly referred to as the physician self-referral, or "Stark" law. The law

^{303 42} U.S.C.S. § 1385cc(j).

³⁰⁴ Medicare Program Integrity Manual, CENTERS FOR MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVICES (Feb. 4, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/downloads/p im83c15.pdf; 42 U.S.C.S. § 1320a-7k.

 $^{^{305}}$ *Id*.

 $^{^{306}}$ *Id*.

³⁰⁷⁴² U.S.C.S. § 1385cc(j).

 $^{^{308}}Id$

^{309 42} U.S.C.S. § 1320a-7k.

 $^{^{310}}$ *Id*.

³¹¹*Id*.

forbids a physician from referring a patient to another medical provider or entity with whom the referring physician has a financial relationship. The law provides exceptions for ancillary services, such as x-rays and lab tests, performed in-office. Under the ACA, however, physicians must now inform patients of alternative, out of office, sources for these ancillary services. This change is predicated on the assumption that patients are rational decision makers and will discount the convenience of the in-office service for a lower cost service elsewhere. Additionally, the ACA has imposed strict limits and compliance guidelines on physician owned specialty hospitals. To some extent, this provision of the law may simply drive physician run specialty hospitals out of the market, further pressuring acquisition and consolidation by larger hospital systems. It

2. The Affordable Care Act's False Claims Act Enhancements

Yet the attention Congress paid to the False Claims Act made clear that it would remain the centerpiece of Congressional measures under the law to protect against fraud. The False Claims Act is the "the weapon of choice in the federal government's battle against healthcare fraud." The Affordable Care Act explicitly expanded access to private litigants suing under the False Claims Act. First, Congress directly linked the retention of overpayments to false claim liability. Under the Affordable Care Act, "overpayments" are defined as "any [Medicare or Medicaid] funds that a person receives or retains... to which the person, after applicable reconciliation, is not entitled." Health care providers, suppliers, Medicaid managed care organizations, Medicare Advantage organizations and drug plan sponsors must "report and return" any overpayments within 60 days after either the date on which the overpayment was identified or the date any corresponding cost report was due, whichever is later. In addition,

```
312 42 U.S.C. § 1395nn (2012).
```

 $^{^{313}}$ *Id*.

 $^{^{314}}Id$

³¹⁵Hammond, *supra* note 252, at 56–57.

³¹⁶*Id*. at 58.

 $^{^{317}}$ *Id*.

³¹⁸*Id.* at 50.

³¹⁹*Id.* at 52–54.

^{320 42} U.S.C.S. § 1320a-7k.

 $^{^{321}}$ 42 U.S.C.S. § 1320a-7k(d); Kane *ex rel.* United States v. Healthfirst, Inc., 120 F. Supp. 3d 370, 381 (S.D. N.Y. Aug. 3, 2015).

members of the health care industry must submit notification in writing to the entity to which the overpayment was returned as to the reason of the overpayment.322

Second, Congress used the Affordable Care Act to expand access to whistleblowers who identify fraudulent practices by allowing them to use publicly disclosed information.³²³ Previously, such information was unavailable to them due to limiting court decisions that fashioned a "Public Disclosure Bar" to claims that relied in significant part on publicly available information.³²⁴ Section 10104(j)(2) of the law replaces the prior version § 3730(e)(4) of the FCA with new language that expands the scope of the original source exception and shifts the Public Disclosure Bar from a jurisdictional prohibition to a more flexible standard, with discretionary power held by the government.³²⁵ One important effect of the change is to enable whistleblowers to use information available from a state Medicaid

Section (4)(A). The court shall dismiss an action or claim under this section, unless opposed by the Government, if substantially the same allegations or transactions as alleged in the action or claim were publicly disclosed: (i) in a Federal criminal, civil or administrative hearing in which the Government or its agent is a party;(ii) in a Congressional, Government Accountability Office, or other Federal report, hearing, audit or investigation; or (iii) from the news media, unless the action is brought by the Attorney General or the person bringing the action is an original source of the

The Affordable Care Act also narrows the definition of publicly disclosed information and expands the scope of the original source exception. The new language also widens the definition of an "original source" by eliminating the requirement that a whistleblower have "direct" knowledge of facts underlying his or her allegations. A qui tam whistleblower need only have "knowledge that is independent of and materially adds to the publicly disclosed allegations" Under the new law, a whistleblower's allegations can now be based on indirect information, provided those allegations add to information that is already contained in the public domain. The public disclosure must also result from a federal report, hearing, audit or investigation. Public disclosures in state or local government reports also no longer bar the whistleblower's claim.

^{322 42} U.S.C.S. § 1320a-7k.

³²³ Hammond, *supra* note 252, at 52–54.

³²⁴See Graham County Soil v. United States, 130 S. Ct. 1396, 1400 (2010). The amendments legislatively overruled Graham County Soil v. United States in which the U.S. Supreme Court decided that the public disclosure bar was intended to limit whistle-blowers' ability to use secondhand information to generate false claims cases.

³²⁵Under § 10104(j)(2) of the Affordable Care Act, the government now has the ability to control whether a qui tam complaint is dismissed based on publicly disclosed information. Section 10104(j)(2) provides:

hearing or process in order to establish a claim under the FCA. These FCA amendments are not limited to qui tam cases involving federal health care programs. 327

In the Fraud Enforcement and Recovery Act of 2009 (FERA), Congress included enhancements to the FCA. Most significantly for purposes of Medicare and Medicaid, Congress expanded the number of actors upon whom fraud would support a "claim" under the FCA; included the retention of government overpayments as a basis for FCA liability; broadened the scope of conspiracy under the FCA; enhanced protections for whistleblowers against retaliation; and, bolstered the government's investigative powers. 328 For example, under judicial interpretations of the FCA prior to FERA, a skilled nursing facility might contract out certain physical therapy treatments.³²⁹ Because the physical therapy provider did not directly submit claims to Medicare or Medicaid, an FCA claim could not stand against the therapist. 330 The amendments to the law corrected this defect. In the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (financial reform law), Congress created a uniform three-year statute of limitations period for claims of retaliation by whistleblowers and widened FERA's definition of acts protected by the retaliation cause of action.³³¹ These measures demonstrate an identifiable intent from Congress to use "private attorneys general" in the expanding areas in which government payments are made and might be fraudulently obtained.

In 2003, Congress required Medicare (not Medicaid) to enact a pilot program whereby private auditing entities—recovery audit contractors (RACs)—would be given incentive to hunt down overpayments or

 $^{^{326}}Id$

 $^{^{327}}$ *Id*.

³²⁸ Fraud Enforcement and Recovery Act of 2009, Pub. L. No. 111-21, 123 Stat. 1617. FERA rolled back judicial decisions that had limited the FCA's reach, including Allison Engine Co. v. United States ex rel. Sanders, 128 S. Ct. 2123, 2129 (2008); United States ex rel. Totten v. Bombardier Corp., 380 F.3d 488, 492–93 (D.C. Cir. 2004), *cert. denied*, 544 U.S. 1032 (2005); and United States ex rel. DRC, Inc. v. Custer Battles, LLC, 376 F. Supp. 2d 617, 636–37 (E.D. Va. 2005), *rev'd*, 562 F.3d 295 (4th Cir. 2009).

³²⁹David S. Barmak, *Providers/suppliers beware: expansion of the False Claims Act*, LEXOLOGY (Nov. 1, 2010), http://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=32d3b9a3-1ce9-4cd8-9f22-27ee7c847328; Sam Halabi, *The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010: Rulemaking in the Shadow of Incentive-Based Regulation*, 38 RUTGERS L. REC. 141, 147–48 (2011).

 $^{^{330}}Id$

³³¹See 31 U.S.C. § 3730(h) (2010).

improper billing submissions by health care providers. ³³² RACs typically review a sample of a health care provider's claims for a given period and determine an error rate. RACs then generalize the error rate over the universe of claims during the audit period to calculate an alleged overpayment amount. ³³³ The amount sought to be recouped by CMS based on the extrapolation from a relatively small sample of claims billed can be large. The RACs are paid a contingency fee based on the overpayment amount, which may provide their auditors with an incentive to find claims that they contend should have been denied. Between 2005 and 2007, the private auditors returned \$693.6 million to the Medicare Trust Funds. ³³⁴ The Affordable Care Act required States to contract with RACs for Medicaid audits. ³³⁵ As with FERA and the financial reform law, the expansion of the RAC program shows a clear mandate from Congress to mobilize incentive-based regulation of healthcare providers that submit claims for reimbursement under Medicare and Medicaid. ³³⁶

The ACA has also made it easier for federal prosecutors to arraign defendants on criminal charges under the federal Anti-Kickback statute. In addition to the traditionally proscribed acts of soliciting or taking bribes, the ACA expanded the law to include any remuneration for referrals paid by a federal health care program.³³⁷

Read against the backdrop of these changes to the law under the Affordable Care Act and others, it is clear that Congress was focused upon the problem of large healthcare providers or suppliers and how to ensure that they were accountable for increased federal healthcare spending, both through the exchanges and through Medicaid. The use of collective

³³² See Recovery Audit Contractors (RACs) and Medicare, CENTERS FOR MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVICES, https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Monitoring-Programs/Recovery-Audit-Program/Downloads/RACSlides.pdf.

³³³Deborah J. Juneau, *Recovery Audit Contractor Program Will Be Expanded to Medicaid*, LOUISIANA LAW BLOG, Sept. 2, 2010, *available at* http://www.louisianalawblog.com/health-law-recovery-audit-contractor-program-will-be-expanded-to-medicaid.html.

³³⁴Press Release, Dep't. of Health & Human Services, New Report Shows CMS Pilot Program Saving Nearly \$700 Million in Improper Medicare Payments (July 11, 2008), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2008-Press-releases-items/2008-07-11.html.

³³⁵Robert Radick, *Medicaid Claims Data: Is it Really Health Care Fraud?*, FORBES (June 14, 2012), http://www.forbes.com/sites/insider/2012/06/14/medicaid-claims-data-is-it-really-health-care-fraud/.

 $^{^{336}}Id$

³³⁷Hammond, supra note 252 at 64.

corporate knowledge to achieve this level of accountability is clear when seen in the broader context.

IV. COLLECTIVE CORPORATE KNOWLEDGE AND THE FALSE CLAIMS ACT

Despite the availability of enormous amounts of data available from pleadings and court documents, there has been little if any scholarly effort to use False Claims Act litigation as a source for understanding the collective corporate knowledge problem in any discipline, including law. ³³⁸ The government's theories range from deliberate systems design at the management level that avoid effective training of personnel, diffusion of functions within the firm that ensure that relevant knowledge will not reach decision-makers, the creation of specialized language within firms to obfuscate questions relevant to submitting claims, as well as relatively straightforward allegations that one or more persons lied to the government to steal taxpayer money. 339 These theories are equally likely to explain other problems involving what corporations know and how that knowledge is managed—including for tortious conduct related to product liability, concealing relevant information from investors, or averting detection of risks to employee or community safety. 340 The phenomena described below correspond to the healthcare sectors outlined above that have a disproportionate influence on U.S. federal health spending. Similar phenomena are likely to occur in sectors that regularly contract with the federal government like defense and munitions businesses, construction and civil engineering companies, technical and management services corporations, as well as financial services firms that cause false claims to be submitted in connection with federally insured or federally subsidized programs including housing and mortgages.

³³⁸ Justice Department Recovers \$3.8 Billion from False Claims Act Cases in Fiscal Year 2013, DEP'T JUST. (Dec. 30, 2013), http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/2013/December/13-civ-1352.html.

³³⁹Richard Doan, J.D., *The False Claims Act and the Eroding Scienter in Healthcare Fraud Litigation*, 20 ANNALS HEALTH L. 49, 50 (2011).

³⁴⁰ See, e.g., Nathaniel Rich, *The Lawyer Who Became DuPont's Worst Nightmare*, N.Y. TIMES MAGAZINE, Jan. 10, 2016 (detailing the process by which DuPont hid risks of chemical agent C8 from regulators, communities, and employees).

A. Lexicology that Conceals Fraud

Specific words and phrases play an important role in characterizing fraudulent activity or in encouraging employees to engage in fraudulent activity at the organizational level without knowing it at the individual level. For example, IPC, an employer of hospitalists—physicians who work exclusively within a hospital—has occupied a role in the market for physicians by recruiting those with "little training or experience with appropriate billing procedures" and then creates a script whereby physicians bill for the highest level of reimbursement from federal programs possible—even when that is not the accurate billing code. In addition to encouraging physicians to think of consultations and interactions with other medical providers as "complicated" for purposes of direct billing, IPC also adopts as part of its incentive system language that encourages physicians to "catch up" to or "keep up" with high-billing peers, subtly suggesting that those high performers are doing something right instead of achieving results through illegal upcoding. 342

When marketing its analgesic Bextra to physicians, Pfizer provided "scripts" to its sales agents that implied that Bextra was approved at higher doses than FDA had actually authorized and suggested that evidence supported its superiority to competitors.³⁴³ The sales agents generally had no knowledge about the embedded, implied false statements regarding the medication, which were fashioned by marketing directors who similarly had access to only narrow slices of the overall picture of FDA approvals and safety risks for varying dosages of Bextra.³⁴⁴ Similarly, Pfizer created promotional materials for its sales agents that confused "acute pain" with the medical term for the specific kinds of pain approved by FDA.³⁴⁵ High level managers at Pfizer would distribute questions without answers, encouraging lower-level sales staff to "fill in the blanks" with inaccurate,

³⁴¹Complaint at 22, United States *ex rel*. Oughatiyan v. IPC, No. 09-5418 (N.D. III. Sept. 1, 2009).

³⁴²*Id.* at 23.

³⁴³Third Amended Complaint at 20, 22, State of Illinois *ex. rel.* Kopchinski v. Pfizer, No. 05cv04462 (N.D. Ill. Aug. 4, 2005).

³⁴⁴ Id. at 14, 22, 29, 30.

³⁴⁵*Id.* at 26, 24.

false answers.³⁴⁶ Sales staff were referred to as "Sharks" when receiving instructions on sales strategies.³⁴⁷

In the hospice sector, the government's complaint alleges that Vitas Hospice Services, LLC, the largest hospice provider in the U.S. and a subsidiary of the larger corporation, Chemed, that also controls Roto-Rooter, aggressively marketed hospice to patients, patients' families, and sources of referrals such as doctors and hospitals, often as a general form of skilled elder care rather than as a benefit intended for the terminally ill.³⁴⁸ Vitas employees misled patients by referring to continuous care—the highest reimbursement category—as "intensive comfort care" and represented that Medicare would routinely cover round-the-clock care in the absence of acute symptoms.³⁴⁹ In fact, hospice employees stated that "intensive comfort care" was available any time the patient was experiencing symptoms which "caus[ed] distress to the patient or family."350 Nurses routinely arrived at the homes or care facilities of continuous care patients to find the patients had left to attend social activities or were able to perform activities of daily living with little or no assistance.³⁵¹ Members of the medical staff were also ordered to begin continuous home care without a physician's order. 352 These practices were enabled by either willful or neglectful failures to educate employees as to continuous care eligibility criteria. 353

Even when effective monitoring systems are in place, large business organizations may circumvent those systems by characterizing a practice or service in another way. For example, subsidiaries of Tenet Health Systems, a healthcare provider with 130,000 employees in at least two countries, entered into an agreement to provide "interpreter services" to clinics that served primarily undocumented pregnant Hispanic women when the arrangement appeared to in fact compensate that clinic for referring patients

³⁴⁶ *Id.* at 25, 27.

³⁴⁷*Id.* at 23.

 $^{^{348}} Second$ Amended Complaint at 14, United States v. Vitas Hospice Servs., No. 13-0449 (W.D. Mo. May 2, 2013).

³⁴⁹*Id.* at 15.

³⁵⁰*Id*.

³⁵¹ Id. at 2, 16.

³⁵²*Id.* at 16.

³⁵³ See id. at 15–16.

to Tenet for their Medicaid-covered deliveries.³⁵⁴ The characterization allowed the agreement to evade corporate legal review.³⁵⁵

B. Signaling Tolerance of Fraud Through Hiring and Promotion Policies

In large firms, hiring, retention, and promotion decisions may be used to incentivize managers and employees to engage in fraudulent or illegal activity, while leaving scripts promoting those activities unstated and unwritten. These policies are often inextricably linked to the adoption of language structures that mask fraudulent activities described above.

As part of a nationwide scheme to increase inpatient admissions of patients eligible for federal reimbursement, Community Health Systems, Inc., the nation's largest hospital operator, adopted a policy whereby emergency room directors were required to provide written justifications for *not* admitting those patients after they received treatment in an emergency room. Hospitals have also relieved employees of their oversight responsibilities where they identified improper billing practices as well as demotion and dismissal. Str

During Eli Lilly's campaign to "convert" patients taking competing drugs to its Prozac Weekly, Zyprexa, Evista, and Humulin pharmaceutical lines, sales representatives that engaged in practices that violated its "Red Book" of good sales practices were promoted. Relatedly, sales representatives who identified sales practices that suggested unethical or illegal behavior were "reprimanded and . . . forced to resign" from the company. Sales representatives' performance was measured by the number of off-label speakers and audio conferences each was able to arrange. Sales

_

³⁵⁴United States *ex rel* Williams v. Health Mgmt. Assocs., No 3:09-CV-130, 2014 WL 2866250, at *2 (M.D. Ga. June 24, 2014).

³⁵⁵See Hammond, supra note 252 at 64.

³⁵⁶United States *ex rel*. Carnithan v. Cmty. Health Sys., No. 11-cv-312, 2015 WL 9258495, at *1 (S.D. III. Dec. 18, 2015).

³⁵⁷First Amended Complaint at 22, Hawkins v. Catholic Healthcare West, No. 09-05604 (N.D. Cal. Nov. 25, 2009).

³⁵⁸Second Amended Complaint at 4, 7–9, United States *ex rel.* Rudolf, v. Eli Lilly and Co., 2009 WL 121596 (E.D. Pa. 2009) (No. 03 Civ. 943).

³⁵⁹ *Id.* at 9.

³⁶⁰Id. at 10.

In the hospice context, patients have been referred to in aggregate as "census" and employees are rewarded for growing "census" and, correspondingly, sanctioned, demoted or fired for not meeting or exceeding "census" expectations. 361 The effect of the policies is to encourage employees to enroll ineligible patients for hospice care, and to retain those patients on hospice even after it becomes clear that they are not eligible:

> Job retention at AseraCare was linked to maintaining census, or the number of patients for whom AseraCare could bill Medicare or other insurance. An auditor that AseraCare hired to review its internal hospice operations observed in its December 28, 2007 report that a decline in the number of patients was accompanied by a "reductionin-force," which in turn, made staff, concerned about losing their jobs, resistant to discharging patients. Specifically, the auditor, in its review of the Monroeville, Alabama office, cautioned that "[AseraCare] [s]taff are resistant to patient discharge" and are "concerned about layoffs if census drops."362

Another hospice provider "took adverse employment actions against sales representatives who did not meet monthly admissions goals" but paid bonuses based on the number of patient admissions and the length of time they could get a patient to stay on hospice services. 363

C. Shaping False Claims Through Training and Non-Training

Related both to the adoption of specific vocabulary, incentives and sanctions, firms also use the structure and content of training materials, or non-training in relevant federal payment conditions to encourage managers and employees to participate in activities that lead to false claims submissions.

In its complaint against IPC, the Hospitalist Company, the U.S. identified corporate training as an explanatory variable in physician billing practices:

³⁶¹Complaint at 11, United States v. Aseracare, Inc., 2015 WL 8486874 (N.D. Ala. 2012) (No. 12 Civ. 245).

³⁶²*Id.* at 13.

³⁶³Second Amended Complaint at 35, United States v. Vitas Hospice Servs., No. 13-0449 (W.D. Mo. May 2, 2013).

IPC trains and encourages its hospitalists to upcode. IPC's training can be seen by comparing the billing records of IPC hospitalists when they first joined IPC with the billing records of those same IPC hospitalists after they have received IPC's training and become assimilated into IPC's fraudulent culture. A review of the billing records submitted by 5IPC hospitalists when they initially joined IPC reveals that those hospitalists, in connection with the patient admissions process, billed at the lowest level 6.9% o of the time, the intermediate level 58.6% of the time, and the highest level 34.5% of the time. After receiving IPC's training, however, those percentages changed dramatically: those same hospitalists did not submit a single bill at the lowest level; only 8.90/o of the bills were at the intermediate level; and over 91% of the bills were submitted at the highest level. The same pattern is evidenced in the bills submitted by those hospitalists in connection with patient discharge services. Before receiving IPC's training, those hospitalists used the lower of two possible discharge codes 93.3% of the time. After receiving IPC's training, those same hospitalists did not submit a single bill at the lowest level.³⁶⁴

This training is not as a general matter provided by physicians, but rather specially-trained staff who conduct one-on-one sessions that are in many ways not consistent with publicly available Medicare guidelines. Similarly Community Health Systems, Inc., the largest publicly traded operator of hospitals in the United States by number of facilities and net operating revenue, adopted an upcoding scheme by replacing medical staff with "case managers" to dictate patient discharge summaries. Those case managers received "coding education that was designed to" increase billing to federal programs. 366

In promoting unapproved uses for its blockbuster antidepressant Wellbutrin, GlaxoSmithKline distributed to its salesforce audiotapes from

³⁶⁴Complaint at 5, United States *ex rel*. Oughatiyan v. IPC, No. 09-5418 (N.D. III. Sept. 1, 2009).

³⁶⁵Amended Complaint at 3, 10, United States *ex rel*. Bryant v. Cmty. Health Sys., No. 10-2695 (S.D. Tex. Jan. 29, 2015).

³⁶⁶*Id.* at 10.

an ostensibly neutral physician for *unapproved* uses of the drug before even fully instructing them on the only indication approved by the FDA—depression.³⁶⁷ As part of marketing its post-menopausal osteoporosis treatment drug Evista, Eli Lilly promoted the use of free heel scans combined with coupons for free first time prescriptions of Evista.³⁶⁸ The heel scans were known to generate "false positives" for osteoporosis.³⁶⁹ Physicians were provided with the machine, a nurse/operator for the machine, as well as the Medicare reimbursement code for the test.³⁷⁰ "Lilly provided no information to the doctors or its sales representatives describing the severe diagnostic limitations of the heel tests."³⁷¹

In its complaint against Vitas Hospice Services, LLC, the U.S. government outlines similar behavior with respect to Medicare eligibility rules for hospice admission and retention, noting that "One [medical director] stated that he received no training at all from Vitas on Medicare eligibility requirements for hospice, and that Vitas expected him to certify patients as eligible for hospice without making actual determinations that the patient had a prognosis of six months or less if their illness ran its normal course."³⁷² In order to ensure that patients would meet the medical criteria to be enrolled in hospice, Vitas either provided their medical staff with inadequate training or no training in the requirements for enrollment under Medicare.³⁷³ Physicians and nurses who were aware of the proper policies were encouraged to bend or ignore Medicare rules.³⁷⁴ Members of the medical staff were expected to enroll patients without regard for their life expectancy or medical necessity.³⁷⁵ Vitas also employed field nurses to provide care to its hospice patients residing in skilled nursing facilities. assisted living facilities, and hospitals, but did not provide them adequate

³⁶⁷Complaint at 27, United States *ex rel*. Gerahty v. GlaxoSmithKline, 2012 WL 12334389 (D. Mass. 2012) (No. 03 Civ. 1064).

³⁶⁸Second Amended Complaint at 13, United States *ex rel*. Rudolf, v. Eli Lilly and Co., 2009 WL 121596 (E.D. Pa. 2009) (No. 03 Civ. 943).

 $^{^{369}}$ *Id*.

³⁷⁰*Id*.

³⁷¹ Id at 1/1

³⁷²Second Amended Complaint at 35, United States v. Vitas Hospice Servs., No. 13-0449 (W.D. Mo. May 2, 2013).

³⁷³*Id*. at 36.

³⁷⁴*Id*.

³⁷⁵*Id.* at 35–36.

BAYLOR LAW REVIEW

[Vol. 68:2

training on the eligibility requirements for the Medicare hospice benefit.³⁷⁶ Vitas directed these untrained field nurses, as part of their job duties, to identify elderly people who were eligible for the Medicare hospice benefit, and to encourage the referral of elderly people to Vitas for end of life care.

D. Federal False Claims Act Litigation as a Source for Understanding How Institutions Shape Individual Behavior

These aspects of firm organization that facilitate illegal activity are intended to represent only three broad observations from false claims act litigation brought against healthcare or pharmaceutical firms. There are no doubt dozens or hundreds of additional patterns, systems, and structures that would inform current scholarship examining how firms affect individual behavior. In 2013 alone, 752 federal False Claims Act suits were filed, providing a trove of information revealed through initial complaints, answers, discovery disputes, dispositive motions, evidentiary submissions, and post-trial motions (although, as with most civil litigation, false claims act cases settle at a high rate). 377

Yet neither legal scholars nor academics in other disciplines have fully appreciated the usefulness of False Claims Act litigation for one of the central questions debated across disciplinary lines. In the legal context, scholars are overwhelmingly focused on the False Claims Act's qui tam mechanism. David Freeman Engstrom has published a number of studies examining the False Claims Act's whistleblower provisions in the context of optimal regulatory design. Anthony Casey and Anthony Niblett examined the False Claims Act whistleblower provisions in contrast to the

³⁷⁷ Justice Department Recovers \$3.8 Billion from False Claims Act Cases in Fiscal Year 2013, DEPT'T JUST. (Dec. 30, 2013), http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/2013/December/13-civ-1352.html.

 $^{^{376}}$ *Id*.

³⁷⁸William E. Kovacic, *The Civil False Claims Act as a Deterrent to Participation in Government Procurement Markets*, 6 SUP. CT. ECON. REV. 201, 205 (1998); George S. Mahaffey, Jr., *Taking Aim at the Hydra: Why the "Allied-Party Doctrine" Should Not Apply in Qui Tam Cases When the Government Declines to Intervene*, 23 REV. LITIG. 629, 633 (2004); William E. Kovacic, *Whistleblower Bounty Lawsuits as Monitoring Devices in Government Contracting*, 29 LOY. L.A. L. REV. 1799, 1830 (1996).

³⁷⁹David F. Engstrom, *Private Enforcement's Pathways: Lessons from Qui Tam Litigation*, 114 COLUM. L. REV. 1913, 1924 (2014); David F. Engstrom, *Whither Whistleblowing? Bounty Regimes, Regulatory Context, and the Challenge of Optimal Design*, 15 THEORETICAL INQUIRIES IN LAW 605, 608 (2014).

331

SEC whistleblower provisions adopted as part of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform Act. 380 Health law scholars like Zack Buck, Joan Krause and David Kwok have focused on the effectiveness of the False Claims Act in securing the integrity of federally supported health programs generally (or accompanying problems like overtreatment), but have not examined the law for its relevance to how firms organize themselves and how fraud is perpetrated as a matter of economic organization. 381 Indeed, the body of scholarship devoted to the False Claims Act and collective corporate knowledge is largely written by members of the defense bar. 382

Conversely, few scholars in the business ethics, communications, economics, or sociology disciplines resort to False Claims Act litigation when examining questions related to collective corporate behavior. Some attention is paid to specific episodes that tangentially implicate the False Claims Act—like Lance Armstrong's liability to USPS for false statements on doping—but for the most part, publicly available litigation documents are not a principal source for scholars studying the problems of a firm's economic organization.³⁸³

What makes False Claims Act litigation even richer as a source for examination of collective corporate behavior is the role of dedicated

³⁸⁰ Anthony Casey & Anthony Niblett, *Noise Reduction: The Screening Value of Qui Tam*, 91 WASH. U. L. REV. 1169, 1177 (2014).

³⁸¹David Kwok, A Fair Competition Theory of the False Claims Act, 94 NEB. L. REV. 356, 358 (2015); David Kwok, Evidence from the False Claims Act: Does Private Enforcement Attract Excessive Litigation?, 42 Pub. Cont. L. J. 225, 231 (2013); Joan H. Krause, Following the Money in Health Care Fraud: Reflections on a Modern-Day Yellow Brick Road, 36 Am. J.L. & MED. 343, 363–64 (2010); Joan H. Krause, Skilling and the Pursuit of Healthcare Fraud, 66 U. MIAMI L. REV. 363, 364 (2012).

³⁸²John T. Boese & Beth C. McClain, Why Thompson is Wrong: Misuse of the False Claims Act to Enforce the Anti-Kickback Act, 51 ALA. L. REV. 1, 1 (1999); Thomas A. Hagemann & Joseph Grinstein, The Mythology of Aggregate Corporate Knowledge: A Deconstruction, 65 GEO. WASH. L. REV. 210, 210 (1997); Doan, supra note 339 at 69 (citing United States ex rel. Schaefer v. Conti Med. Concepts, Inc., No. 3:04-CV-400-H, 2009 WL 5104149, at *4–6 (W.D. Ky. Dec. 17, 2009) and United States v. Southland Mgmt. Corp., 326 F.3d 669, 681–82 (5th Cir. 2003)); William S. Duffey Jr. & Phyllis B. Sumner, Collective Knowledge and Willful Blindness—New Liability Under Old Law, 5 S.C. LAW. 32, 35 (1993-94).

³⁸³STEPHEN G. WIETING, THE SOCIOLOGY OF HYPOCRISY: AN ANALYSIS OF SPORT AND RELIGION 141 (Routledge 2016) (2015); Angela Mattie et. al., *The False Claims Act's broad-reach to substandard healthcare: Recommendations to organizations*, 9 J. OF ACADEMIC & BUS. ETHICS 1, 7 (Dec. 2014). A search of 4,400 peer reviewed journals contained in Academic Search Complete yielded only 28 articles not published in law reviews or journals covering mainly law-related topics.

332

compliance systems that are intended to prevent violations of the law governing claims submissions. The US Department of Health and Human Services Office of Inspector General has promulgated guidelines for voluntary compliance programs for entities throughout the health care industry which serve as a template for, especially, large providers.³⁸⁴ The forms of fraud perpetrated by the large, complex business organizations analyzed above operate within these compliance systems, and in some cases, because of them.

Even where DOJ or HHS guidance does not provide the source of the compliance mechanism, violations of the False Claims Act are also undertaken by large business organizations operating under corporate integrity agreements, i.e., parts of settlements for prior violations that require adoption of policies intended to thwart reemergence of people or processes that increase the risk of submission of fraudulent claims.³⁸⁵ The purpose of a CIA is to establish a compliance program to, "provide for systemic and meaningful scrutiny of all claims. . .to assure that they will conform to program guidelines and are not fraudulent." Corporate integrity agreements are regularly used in settlements against large firms that have defrauded government funded healthcare services.³⁸⁷ Corporate integrity agreements are tailored to meet the specific defendant, but also generally contain the eight following components; 1) the hiring of a compliance officer and/or the appointment of a compliance committee; 2) the development of written standards and policies; 3) the implementation of an employee training program; 4) the retention of an independent auditor; 5) the establishment of a confidential disclosure program; 6) restricting the employment of ineligible persons; 7) the establishment of a system for reporting overpayments or other reportable events; and finally; 8) the establishment of a system to report compliance to the relevant government entity (usually the Office of the Inspector General). 388 Thus, not only may specific corporate structures be analyzed using information available

³⁸⁷Jim Moye, Are We Bulletproof?: A Defensive Business Strategy to Protect Health Care Companies from False Claims Act Litigation and Corporate Integrity Agreements, 41 U. BATL. L.F. 24, 25 (2010).

 $^{^{384}} Compliance \\$ OFFICE INSPECTOR GENERAL, http://oig.hhs.gov/compliance/compliance-guidance/index.asp (last visited June 29, 2014).

³⁸⁵Sheehan, *supra* note 153, at 18.

³⁸⁸ Corporate Integrity Agreements, OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL, https://oig.hhs.gov/compliance/corporate-integrity-agreements/ (last visited Mar. 23, 2016).

through False Claims Act litigation, but also variables specific to firms that already operate substantial compliance regimes.

V. CONCLUSION

This Article has argued that the federal False Claims Act represents both an underappreciated source of data for investigating how firms shape individual behavior as well as a future challenge to the financial security of the 2010 Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act. At the heart of both those oversights is the role of collective corporate knowledge. The Article argues that the legislative history behind the False Claims Act endorse an approach by federal courts whereby the government is allowed to advocate a theory of collective corporate knowledge in proving false claims cases which, in turn, is subject to an affirmative defense available to defendants whereby they plead and prove that a false claim was the result of mistake or mere negligence.